# UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE

## **Post-Conflict Health Reconstruction:**

New Foundations for U.S. Policy

**LEONARD S. RUBENSTEIN** Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowship Program United States Institute of Peace

UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE 1200 17th Street NW, Suite 200 Washington, DC 20036-3011

© 2007 by the United States Institute of Peace.

The views expressed in this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace, which does not advocate specific policy positions. This is a working draft. Comments, questions, and permission to cite should be directed to the author at <u>lrubenst@jhsph.edu</u>.

### **About This Report**

Stabilization and reconstruction activities in the aftermath of protracted armed conflict have been increasingly recognized as critical to aid a suffering population, provide a foundation for a well-governed state, and help prevent renewed conflict. Despite the increasing prominence of global health in U.S. foreign policy, however, the place and priority of health reconstruction as part of post-conflict U.S. stabilization initiatives remains uncertain. This Working Paper explores key questions that need to be answered both to fashion an appropriate policy and structure aid programs to support them. The paper reviews what we know about the impact of war on health and health systems, what we have learned about effective strategies to help states meet the health needs of their populations in the aftermath of conflict, and makes recommendations for an appropriate foundation for post-conflict health recovery, and for the structure of U.S. foreign assistance programs, funding mechanisms, and agency responsibilities, including that of the Department of Defense.

#### **About This Series**

USIP Working Papers are unedited works in progress and may appear in future USIP publications, peer-reviewed journals, and edited volumes. This product is only distributed online and does not have a hard copy counterpart.

## CONTENTS

Executive summary	2
1. Introduction.	15
2. Background: Health, Health Systems and Armed Conflict	
2.1. Measuring the Impact of Armed Conflict on Health	17
2.2. Health Reconstruction: Emerging Principles and Challenges	26
3. Foundations of a Policy	35
4.1. Peace, Security, and Conflict Prevention	38
4.2. Winning Hearts and Minds	
4.3. Promoting Legitimacy	
4. Implications for Refashioning U.S. Foreign Assistance Programs	
5.1. Capacity Building	65
5.2. Funding Mechanisms	69
5.3. Community Participation and Accountability	73
5.4. The Role of the Military	74
5. Conclusion	76
ABOUT THE AUTHOR	53
ABOUT THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE	79
RELATED PUBLICATIONS	80

## **Post-Conflict Health Reconstruction:**

New Foundations for U.S. Policy

#### LEONARD S. RUBENSTEIN

Jennings Randolph Senior Fellowship Program United States Institute of Peace

September 2009

#### **Executive summary**

The stabilization and reconstruction of states emerging from conflict has gained increasing attention in U.S. foreign policy as means to promote well-governed states, avoid future conflict and alleviate the enduring human suffering from war. Over the last two decades, stabilization and reconstruction initiatives supported by the United States and other donors have sometimes included investments in re-establishing – or in some cases, establishing for the first time – a system of health services for the population. Despite the knowledge generated and the encouraging outcomes of many of these programs, however, and the increasing attention to and financial commitments to global health in U.S. foreign assistance, the place and priority of health reconstruction as part of post-conflict U.S. stabilization initiatives remain undefined.

This paper address four key questions about the relationship between health reconstruction and U.S. policy regarding states in and emerging from conflict: First, what do we know about the impact of war on health and health systems? Second, what have we learned about effective strategies to help states meet the health needs of their populations in the aftermath of conflict? Third, what is the appropriate foundation for a policy on post-conflict health recovery? Is it to address dire health consequences of war as a global health priority? To advance peace or prevent renewed conflict in the short term? To win hearts and minds as a means of advancing the image and influence of the U.S. abroad? To help build a legitimate state in the sense of meeting population needs, giving people a stake in the society and advancing human rights? Fourth, if health reconstruction is to be a priority, what are the adjustments needed in U.S. foreign

assistance programs, funding mechanisms and agency responsibilities, including those of the Department of Defense, given that the department now sees stabilization and reconstruction activities as part of its core mandate?

## The impact of war on population, health and health infrastructure, and the emerging strategies for health system reconstruction

The violence and destruction of war brings extends far beyond civilian casualties from shells, bombs and bullets. War often leads to severe damage or destruction of health infrastructure, departure of health workers, breakdown of water and sanitation systems, food shortages, and erosion of the state's ability to prevent and treat disease, even as vulnerability to disease increases from the stress of experiencing violence and displacement. As a result, dozens of population-based studies have shown significant increases in morbidity and mortality from infectious disease, childbirth, and other causes accompanying armed conflict that are not directly combat-related. Indeed, populations that have experienced armed conflict often have among the worst indicators of infant, child, and maternal mortality, as well as very high levels of psychological impairment, of any countries in the world. Because of the breakdowns in health services and infrastructure, declines in health and life expectancy can be expected to last, and can even increase, in the years after the conflict ends.

Over the last two decades, initiatives by donors, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), public health experts, and states to build health systems in the aftermath of conflict have yielded a set of ideas and strategies that, when flexibly applied, can guide both the reconstruction process itself and the design of aid mechanisms and polices to support it. There exists a growing consensus that in many circumstances donors can best address the health crises stemming from war by moving as quickly as possible from providing emergency health services to supporting the capacity of the state's ministry of health to plan, implement and oversee a comprehensive and transparent system of health services grounded in primary care. With such support, the ministry can and should develop and implements policies and plans to create a system of health care that includes elements such as disease surveillance, disease prevention (including vaccinations), health services, health information systems, supply chain management, human resources for health, and monitoring and evaluation. The development and

implementation of the plan should be based on principles of equity, non-discrimination, quality, community participation, and accountability.

With flexible donor funding mechanisms and early and long-term technical assistance and financial commitments by those donors, adaptation of strategies to local context, and strong local leadership, this approach has the potential to dramatically improve population health and give communities a stake in the health system, even in states that lacked a strong health infrastructure before the conflict began. In many circumstances, national and international NGOs can contribute to the process by implementing programs under the leadership of the ministry of health while also building the capacity of local and district level managers to assume responsibility for key functions. Though hardly without setbacks, this approach has resulted in significantly improved population health in a number of states, even in very difficult environments and sometimes even while the conflict continues. Reliance on leadership through the ministry of health will not always be possible in circumstances of unchecked corruption or weak or uninterested leadership; in those circumstances a foundation for health services must be built either through local and district governments, community-based health organizations, or NGOs, with the aim of nurturing a base of services for future stewardship by government.

#### Foundations of a policy on health reconstruction by the United States

The prospect of relieving enormous mental and physical suffering stemming from war should be a sufficient reason in itself to prioritize investments in health reconstruction as part of U.S. global health policy, which has begun to view health systems development as a key element. Yet despite the fact that the worst health indicators are typically in countries that have endured armed conflict, especially protracted war, to date neither global health nor post-conflict stabilization policies have included health construction or reconstruction in the wake of armed conflict as a priority. Moreover, despite general recognition of the broad interest of the U.S. in advancing health systems, policymakers are increasingly drawn to narrowly framed instrumental rationales for engagement, such as improving the image and influence of the United States by "winning hearts and minds" of the population, enhancing stability or furthering the legitimacy of the government that provides them.

One of the most frequently articulated instrumentalist claims is that health investments in post-conflict settings should be supported because they contribute to peace and security in the short or intermediate term. There is little doubt that the health of a population is essential to long-term economic development, which in turn can contribute to peace, and that in some particular circumstances health development seems to have advanced the peace process. Additionally, to the extent that a goal of the stabilization process is to increase the capacity of the state to govern, a competent ministry of health constitutes an element of that capacity. And yet, except in very limited contexts, there exists little empirical evidence one way or the other that, as compared to assuring security, the rule of law, jobs, and good government, developing systems of health services can contribute significantly over the short and intermediate term to reducing the potential for future conflict. There also exists a danger in an approach to investments in health as a means of preventing conflict can produce distortions in policy and spending decisions. It can lead to concentrating on programs and projects that appear most connected to conflict resolution at the expense of comprehensive capacity development that can lead to improvements in population health based on principles of equity, and non-discrimination. The approach can also backfire by stirring resentments among groups or geographical areas that are excluded from the plan.

Another potential foundation for policy is that investments in health can improve the image and influence of the U.S. government in places where it invests, thus "winning hearts and minds." As with regard to conflict prevention or peacebuilding rationales for engagement in health, there is a paucity of empirical evidence to support this claim one way or the other. This justification, too, can carry costs, particularly in the potential to devote resources to visible projects at the expense of system-building activities that are effective and sustainable. In other words, it cannot be assumed that an approach based on advancing U.S. interests is always consistent with advancing the health of the population. This concern is especially great where U.S. military forces engage in health development activities as part of counterinsurgency or stability operations. Except for support for a host country's health services for its own military, the Department of Defense's approach is short term and tactical, project- rather than systems-based, and usually independent of ministry priorities, just the opposite of what a sound reconstruction approach requires. Often, military-generated projects are not linked to

building a coherent system of services, and not oriented toward building the ministry of health's capacity or a long-term vision that links health facilities with staffing needs. In insecure environments, military engagement in health reconstruction activities can even undermine the safety of health workers.

A more well-grounded rationale for investments in health systems post-conflict, and one congruent with meeting the compelling health needs of a population through systems strengthening, is that they can advance state legitimacy. Legitimacy has two dimensions. The first is that the provision of services may enhance the perception of the population that the government is responsive to people's needs, especially in the long term. Here, too, the empirical evidence is scarce. There are a few cases where it seems that people's positive perceptions about health services led them to have to more favorable views of the government (and presumably less likely to resume conflict). But it appears unlikely that the ability to access health services ranks as high as security, jobs, and a functioning justice system in shaping people's behavior. The time required to develop a system of services, moreover, makes it unlikely that health can be a factor in enhancing state legitimacy in the short term.

The second sense of legitimacy is based on values and principles, grounded in ideas of social contract and human rights. It emphasizes local ownership, including communities' role in decisions affecting them, transparency, and accountability. Legitimacy also takes into account human rights notions of promoting equity, ending social exclusion, and prohibiting discrimination. A legitimacy approach also views health as a core social institution that is part of the social contract. According to this view, as an element of legitimacy, a state must assure that key health services (as well as determinants of health such as water and sanitation and social inclusion) are available, that the population has a role in shaping and overseeing them, and that services are based on principles of equity and non-discrimination. This understanding of legitimacy is based on principles rather than on measurement of outcomes, though elements contributing to legitimacy such as transparency and accountability can be measured.

This idea of legitimacy is of special importance in post-conflict environments that are often characterized by high levels of poverty, social exclusion, and interpersonal violence. A health system, if constructed according to the above values, can potentially

contribute to the amelioration of inequities, power differentials, marginalization, and discrimination that are so often exacerbated by war. It can also be a vehicle for community engagement that can help create stability in the long term. These have not been subjected to assessment, but deserve to be.

Promoting state legitimacy, in tandem with raising the priority of investments in health in places where it is been most compromised, provides a sound basis for policy. Investments in developing a health system under the leadership of the ministry of health recognize that one of the state's central roles is to assure the health of its population, just as it should abide by the rule of law, educate children, and respect human rights. Given the enormous health consequences of war, health should be a high priority in establishing state legitimacy. Moreover, because health services both reflect and influence how women and marginalized groups are treated in society, the organization and administration of services can potentially contribute to a society where rights and the rule of law gain greater respect and adherence. This is particularly important in societies where conflict has been fueled by ethnic, religious, or racial tensions, which are often played out in the health system. Additionally, by adhering to principles of community and civil society participation and government accountability, health systems development can advance the broader goals for state legitimacy. Accordingly, the U.S. should commit to health reconstruction in post-conflict settings as a global health policy priority as part of initiatives on health systems strengthening and sustain commitments to countries in the rebuilding process so they can bring the process to fruition.

#### Recommendations for U.S. foreign assistance programs

Based on this analysis, U.S. policy on post-conflict health reconstruction, and the programs to implement it, should be based on six premises:

- Donors, including the United States, should support governments emerging from armed conflict in addressing the extraordinarily deleterious health consequences of war, the destruction of health infrastructure, and loss of health personnel;
- Health is a core social institution, and a health system that operates according to principles of equity of availability access, non-discrimination, participation, transparency, and quality enhances the legitimacy of the emerging government, prospects for future economic development, and long-term stability;

- When governance circumstances permit, the host government, through its ministry of health, should lead the process of planning and stewardship;
- Community and civil society engagement in planning, monitoring and accountability can both bring about a stronger and more responsive health system and can contribute to the amelioration of inequity, marginalization and discrimination;
- The role of donors and technical experts is, first, to provide intensive financial and technical assistance to build the capacity and skill of the ministry of health to lead the development and implementation of policies and plans for effective health systems, and second, to support the costs of implementation as well as interim services;
- Development of health systems in post-conflict settings is a complex process, requiring donor commitments that begin early, last for many years, and are flexible and tailored to local needs for training, supervision, mentoring, and support.

Applying these premises has four implications for the manner in which aid is structured and implemented within the U.S. government. First, the U.S. should support building system capacity through leadership, skills development, and support for local authority. It should follow widely shared principles of health reconstruction developed through experience in health reconstruction in fragile states. Ministries of health should be provided tools to gain ownership of their programs and set priorities so long as they commit to policies of inclusion, human rights, transparency, and financial responsibility. Support for capacity building should include the functions of planning, policy development, financial management, workforce training and support, service development and oversight, and for accountability mechanisms including the role of communities and civil society. Where the central government cannot or will not exercise these functions because of lack of political will or commitment, such support will have to go to the local or district level, and rely on NGOs and community-based organizations.

Second, the U.S. should create flexible funding mechanisms that support capacity development and ensure concurrent service delivery. Aid mechanisms should be structured so they encourage the development of ministerial capacity for stewardship, planning, and oversight and enable participation by and accountability to communities.

This approach also means, wherever possible, aligning funding decisions with local priorities and assuring that program branding promotes legitimacy in accordance with the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness and the Accra Agenda for Action. Multilateral approaches can be used to support these objectives. Aid mechanisms can take advantage of tools such as multi-donor trusts and pool funds for ministries, should be open to supporting recurrent costs, and should adjust reporting requirements to capacity-building objectives. Funding commitments must realistically extend over many years, recognizing that economic sustainability will take longer than programmatic sustainability.

A focus on capacity building for health reconstruction should begin as early as possible, often during the emergency phase. Agencies including USAID's Office of Foreign Disaster Assistance and the State Department's Bureau of Population, Refugees and Migration should have authority and budgets to begin the process of support for capacity building even during the emergency phase. Often a ministry of health continues to function, albeit at impaired levels, during the conflict, and opportunities may exist to support the ministry's planning for the future. Similarly, NGOs providing emergency health services can be enlisted to use their services to help build a foundation for the future, including through mechanisms such as the World Health Organization (WHO) led interagency Global Health Cluster.

The lead role for health reconstruction should be placed in United States Agency for International Development (USAID), with the qualification that the agency needs to be greatly strengthened and its staff and expertise expanded. Other global health programs, such as those for malaria and HIV/AIDS, should be well coordinated with health reconstruction activities and resources from these programs integrated into an overall aid approach. This approach differs from the approach of the State Department's Office of the Coordinator of Reconstruction and Stabilization of sending experts to states emerging from conflict for short periods of time to advise governments.

Third, capacity building strategies and aid mechanisms should be structured to assure that community participation and civil society oversight are not afterthoughts, but are central features of the process. Toward that end, resources should be allocated for the purpose of assuring participation and funding accountability mechanisms, including

monitoring by civil society organizations. Programs to support programs addressing gender-based violence should be integrated into the health system at the community level.

Fourth, the military should have a very limited role in health systems reconstruction, usually restricted to logistical support where needed, since it has neither the mandate nor the skills to engage in the capacity building support activities required for success. Resources for health reconstruction now placed within the Department of Defense should be transferred to civilian agencies and those agencies need to be more robustly staffed.

#### 1. Introduction

In the past decade, stabilization and reconstruction activities in the aftermath of protracted armed conflict have been increasingly recognized as critical to 1) aid a suffering population, 2) provide a foundation for a well-governed state, and 3) help prevent renewed conflict.<sup>1</sup> The Bush administration issued a National Security Presidential Directive to guide policy on the subject and for a time the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) adopted a Fragile States Strategy.<sup>ii</sup> In countries including East Timor, Afghanistan, Southern Sudan, Liberia, the Democratic Republic of Congo, and Kosovo, health system development has been an element of the reconstruction process, in some instances beginning even as the conflict wore on. These initiatives generated knowledge about effective policies and mechanisms to build effective and accountable health systems in the wake of war.<sup>iii</sup> Yet the place and priority of health reconstruction as part of post-conflict U.S. stabilization initiatives remain uncertain.

The gap between experience-based knowledge and policy, moreover, exists at a time when U.S. investments in global health have grown dramatically and linkages between health and U.S. foreign policy have increased. <sup>iv</sup> Entities ranging from the Institute of Medicine to the Council of Foreign Relations have called on the Obama administration to create a new and robust U.S. global health policy and to commit resources sufficient to implement it.<sup>v</sup> These entities' recommendations, however, leave the priority of health reconstruction in post-conflict settings largely unaddressed. The Institute of Medicine report, for example, though running nearly 200 pages, devotes only one paragraph to the relationship between war and health and only a sentence to the investments in health systems in the wake of war, asserting the commonly articulated but unproven claim that health investments can avoid or reverse the possibility of future conflict.<sup>vi</sup>

The policy questions are compelling both because of the suffering of populations from war and the need to develop a comprehensive approach to help societies recover from conflicts. Four key questions need to be answered in order to develop an effective approach:

First, what do we know about the impact of war on health and health systems?

- Second, what have we learned about effective strategies to help states meet the health needs of their populations in the aftermath of conflict?
- Third, what are the appropriate foundations for a policy on post-conflict health recovery:
  - o To address dire health consequences of war?
  - o To advance peace or prevent renewed conflict in the short term?
  - To win hearts and minds as a means of advancing the image of and influence of the U.S. abroad? And/or
  - To help build a legitimate state in the sense of meeting population needs, giving people a stake in the society and advancing human rights?
- Fourth, if health reconstruction is to be a priority, what are the adjustments needed in U.S. foreign assistance programs, funding mechanisms and agency responsibilities, including those of the Department of Defense, given that the Department now sees stabilization and reconstruction activities as part of its core mandate?<sup>vii</sup>

This paper explores these questions and proposes answers to them.

#### 2. Background: Health, Health Systems and Armed Conflict

2.1 Measuring the impact of armed conflict on health

Civilian casualties have long been a feature of war.<sup>viii</sup> Death and injuries from direct attacks or as collateral damage from ordnance, including shells, bombs, anti-personnel landmines, and bullets, though horrific, often account for a relatively small percentage of morbidity and mortality from war. In many conflicts, the high rates of civilian morbidity and mortality result from secondary chains of events: these range from disease, malnutrition or other forms of vulnerability stemming from destruction or damage to water supply, power and sanitation systems, physical displacement, suspension of prevention programs and disease surveillance, flight of health workers, destruction of health facilities, the manipulation of humanitarian access, and the stresses of experiencing trauma and war.<sup>ix</sup> In Kosovo, Liberia, Chechnya, and Mozambique, destruction or severe damage to health facilities reached as high as 80 percent of facilities.<sup>x</sup> In Liberia, a post-war survey found that 242 of 293 health clinics were looted or damaged.<sup>xi</sup> In Iraq, the number of hospital beds declined from a high of 1.95/1000 people in 1970 to a low of 1.3/1000 people in 2003, with an estimated shortage of

50,000 beds as of 2008.<sup>xii</sup> The ratio of excess deaths that are not combat or weaponsrelated tends to be highest in the least developed countries, in part because the health system was weak and undeveloped in the first place, incapable of addressing the extraordinary needs brought on by war. <sup>xiii</sup>

Historically, there have been no accepted standards for collecting and reporting data on mortality and morbidity, including psychological trauma, from war.<sup>xiv</sup> Of these, the greatest attention has been paid to civilian deaths. Excess mortality, defined as the death rate due to a conflict that is not directly related to combat, is the most widely used indicator for the impact of conflict on civilian populations.<sup>xv</sup> One study looked at excess mortality in ten African conflicts and estimated that it ranged from 71 percent to 97 percent of total war-related deaths.<sup>xvi</sup> In a series of seminal studies, the International Rescue Committee conducted household surveys in the Democratic Republic of Congo to determine the effects of the war on mortality. It undertook five sets of regional and national studies, surveying up to 19,500 households. These studies found that the majority of deaths were non-combat related, and the majority of excess deaths were due to fever, malaria, diarrhea, respiratory infections, and malnutrition. Moreover, improvements in security were associated with a decline or elimination of excess mortality.<sup>xvii</sup>

Displacement is also associated with excess mortality. The Centre for Research on the Epidemiology of Disasters (CRED) used 90 surveys performed in 13 districts in Angola to determine the effects of the war between 1998 and 2002. By the end of the conflict in 2002, approximately 4.7 million people, or 40 percent of the population, had fled from their homes and were displaced. The displaced people suffered a rate of mortality 82 percent higher than would have been expected based on comparisons to baseline mortality rates in sub-Saharan Africa generally.<sup>xviii</sup>

Other studies have examined mortality in especially vulnerable groups, including infants, children under the age of five, and women giving birth. In many conflicts, these indicators rise dramatically, and of the 10 countries with the highest mortality rates for the younger than five group, seven are in countries that recently experienced civil conflicts.<sup>xix</sup> In sub-Saharan Africa, infant mortality averages around 100 per 1000 live births (the world figure is 54), but infant mortality reached 473 in Mozambique, 170 in

Sierra Leone, and 157 in Liberia.<sup>xx</sup> The under five years old mortality for Africa averages between 171 per 1000 births (comparable world figure is 79), but in Sierra Leone and Liberia the rates reached 286 and 235 respectively.<sup>xxi</sup> In refugee populations, most deaths occur among children under the age of five.<sup>xxii</sup>

Maternal mortality is often a good indicator of the availability of health services, since death during childbirth is most often caused by lack of access to straightforward emergency obstetrical care that any functional health system ought to be able to provide. The already severe shortage of these services in developing countries is often worsened in armed conflict, with the highest maternal mortality ratios in conflict regions. In Liberia, the maternal mortality ratio rose from an already very high 578 per 100,000 births in 1999, just before the last brutal phase of its civil war was about to begin, to 994 per 100,000 in 2005.<sup>xxiii</sup> And in Sierra Leone, the postwar ratio was 1,800.<sup>xxiv</sup> In Afghanistan, twenty years of war led to a maternal mortality ratio in 2002 as high as 1,600 per 100,000 live births, and in rural areas far higher; 87 percent of these were preventable. Death during childbirth was estimated to represent half the deaths of women of childbearing age. Moreover, a child who survived childbirth when the mother did not had only a one in four chance of living until its first birthday.<sup>xxv</sup> Even in middle-income countries, maternal mortality ratios rise significantly in conflict regions. In Chiapas, Mexico, maternal mortality rates were seven times higher than other sections of the country.<sup>xxvi</sup>

As the Congo studies show, morbidity from infectious disease can increase during war, as does malnutrition, especially among children and displaced people. Survey data from an Angola study found that wasting malnutrition of internally displaced populations was 2.3 times higher than for non-displaced residents during the conflict between 1999 and 2003.<sup>xxvii</sup> A study comparing 42 sub-Saharan countries reported that countries that had experienced recent conflicts had higher rates of under-five moderately underweight children, another indication of malnutrition.<sup>xxviii</sup> A study in the Occupied Palestinian Territories found an increase in child growth stunting.<sup>xxix</sup>

Finally, but not least, psychological trauma escalates dramatically in war. The following table summarizes findings of studies performed to determine post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) and depression symptoms among groups of refugees, internally

displaced persons and residents in conflicts in different regions of the world.<sup>xxx</sup> While there were no baseline studies to show changes from the prewar period, the levels are generally higher than in a non conflict afflicted population.

Country of	Legal Status	Year of Study	% Pop. with	% Pop. with	
conflict			PTSD*	Depression	
Northern Uganda	IDP	2005, 2006	54% - 74%	44% - 67%	
Guatemala	Refugees	2000	11%	38%	
Burma (Kayah)	Refugees	2001	5%	41%	
Bosnia	Refugees	1999	18%	23%	
Cambodia	Refugees	2003-2005	62%	51%	
Afghanistan	Residents	2002, 2003	20%-42%	38%-67%	
South Sudan	Residents	2007	36%	49%	
* PTSD = Post-traumatic stress disorder					

While PTSD is the most widely assessed condition, other mental disorders and problems such as depression and anxiety, psychosocial dysfunction, somatic symptoms, and functional impairment are found. A survey of war traumatized internally displaced people in Ingushetia and Chechnya in 2004 found that 78-98 percent of the population was at risk of ill health with complaints of somatic symptoms (headaches, joint and muscle pain), anxiety, depression, and social dysfunction.<sup>xxxi</sup> A similar study conducted among internally displaced people in Northern Uganda in 2006 found lower than normal physical health scores that were associated with the prevalence of fever, malaria, respiratory problems, and diarrhea, with a high percentage of the population meeting symptom criteria for PTSD and depression.<sup>xxxii</sup> A post-conflict survey comparing populations in Croatia between 1997 and 1999 found that those in war-affected zones exhibited lower activity due to physical difficulties and emotional problems, interference with social functioning, feelings of depression and anxiety, and perceived deterioration of general health when compared to a year earlier.<sup>xxxiii</sup> A population survey conducted in Lebanon between 2002 and 2003 found that exposure to war increases the odds of the first onset

of lifetime mental disorders according to the American Psychiatrist Association's Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, such as mood, anxiety, and impulse-control disorders. And finally, studies conducted in Gaza with children show a prevalence of behavioral problems including lack of motivation, increased fear, anxiety, anger, school absenteeism, and difficulty with sleep and concentration.<sup>xxxiv</sup>

Aside from adverse impacts from direct exposure to violent conflict, indirect consequences can increase psychosocial stressors that adversely impact mental health. Indirect consequences include the destruction or weakening of a country's economy, infrastructure, civil society, and social networks that would normally provide support, predictability, and security to a population. A recent study conducted among adults exposed to long-term conflict in Kabul, Afghanistan found that daily stressors such as financial hardship, social isolation, and inadequate housing along with exposure to war related events are predictors for culturally defined psychological distress, depression, PTSD, and psychosocial dysfunction.<sup>xxxv</sup>

The shortages of services and suffering do not end when the fighting stops. For example, years after the peace settlement in Southern Sudan, only 25 percent of the population had access to health services.<sup>xxxvi</sup> In Liberia, health services in the wake of civil war reached only 41 percent of the population.<sup>xxxvii</sup> Five years postwar, a survey in Nimba County, Liberia, a location of intense fighting, found that 75 percent of respondents reported that in the past year they experienced a serious health condition, such as fever, malaria, and pain in the limbs, back or neck, for which they did not seek treatment.<sup>xxxviii</sup>

As war winds down and people make their way home, moreover, key indicators, including infant, child, and maternal mortality, may remain at the startling wartime levels, or even increase as water, power, electricity and sanitation remain severely compromised, clinics remain damaged or unstaffed, prevention programs are stalled, and health workers remain scarce. The return of refugees can add greater demands to an already stressed system and possibly bring new sources of disease to the population. One study, using Disability Adjusted Life Years (DALY) to assess the long term impact of civil wars occurring between 1991 and 1997, found that, as compared to a conflict free country, the loss of healthy years of life for girls under the age of five was 28.5 years per

100 girls. That figure increased for extreme cases, such as Rwanda, to 53 years lost per 100 children. Further, this reduction in healthy life years was associated with malaria, tuberculosis, respiratory infections, and other infectious diseases. Overall, the researchers asserted that the lingering impact of civil wars was as detrimental as the immediate, acute impact.<sup>xxxix</sup> Another study using WHO Health Adjusted Life Expectancy (HALE) and data from the Peace Research Institute of Oslo (PRIO) on armed conflict found that each additional conflict a country experiences reduces the number of healthy years of life of its populations by 7 months.<sup>xl</sup> Similarly, one study of the effect of political violence in sub-Sahara Africa between 1980 and 1997, using public health indicators from the World Bank, found that countries experiencing severe conflict had five percent lower average life expectancy (reduced by 2.35 years), and nine percent higher infant mortality rates.<sup>xlii</sup>

The decline in the health of populations that experience war, moreover, does not convey the disproportionate impacts of war on particularly vulnerable groups, including refugees, displaced persons, and women. Gender-based violence often escalates catastrophically in war and reproductive health services decline, both with potentially devastating impacts on women's health. Additionally, social, religious, and ethnic groups subjected to discrimination and marginalization in the prewar period may suffer greater declines in health during war both because of their being denied equal access to health services, and the denial of determinants of good health, including housing, jobs, and clean water, sanitation, and the power to make decisions over one's own health.<sup>xlii</sup>

Even in states where ministries of health have managed to function at some minimal level during war – and some do, -- states emerging from conflict are typically without capacities and resources to address the central health needs of their populations. The shortages begin with destruction of infrastructure and loss of human resources, but don't end there. States often lack capacity for needs assessments, mapping, policy development, leadership and governance, service delivery, information systems, financing, workforce planning and training, outreach, and medical supplies and technology.<sup>xiiii</sup> In many places, some or all of these capacities did not exist even before the conflict, resulting in health services that were weak in terms of coverage, inefficient (e.g., too high an emphasis on tertiary care), ineffective or very inequitable.<sup>xiiv</sup> Moreover, corruption and poor governance can impede an effective response.

In response to the burdens on health in war, the international relief community has developed ever more sophisticated responses to the destruction of health facilities and the acute impact of war on health. Donors are relatively generous in funding emergency services that reduce mortality in health crises caused by war. Standards established through the Sphere Project, a process aimed at improving how aid agencies fulfill basic human rights in health, water, sanitation and nutrition, coordination through the U.N.'s Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Assistance (OCHA), and increased use of public health surveillance and intervention, can and do lower mortality and morbidity in these challenging environments.<sup>xiv</sup> U.S. policy supports a strictly humanitarian approach to emergency services in conflict, and USAID's Office of Foreign Disaster Assistance and the State Department's Bureau of Population, Refugees and Migration have considerable flexibility in meeting these needs. In many countries, moreover, ministries of health and local clinics struggle to continue to function, albeit at a reduced level, in the midst of war.

Finally, unless there are strong political interests at work, once war winds down, donors' commitments to the health and other needs of war-affected populations decline, a practice evident in Cambodia, Southern Sudan, Somalia, the Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Mozambique.<sup>xlvi</sup> Emergency relief funds may drop just as the time that mortality rates are highest, during the transition period between conflict and post-conflict, as happened in Angola.<sup>xlvii</sup> In Northern Uganda, as soon as the Lord's Resistance Army presence began to decline in 2006, donor funding for health activities declined by about 25 percent in the following year.<sup>xlviii</sup> Political considerations can lead to greater investment, as happened in East Timor, Kosovo, Liberia, and Afghanistan. But these are exceptions. Overall, a study of aid to post-conflict countries in 2006 found that only five states received 75 percent of development assistance allocated to fragile states.<sup>xlix</sup>

#### 2.2. Health Reconstruction: emerging principles and challenges

One response to severe health crises stemming from war is to extend emergency relief programs into the post-conflict period. But there are good reasons why there is little support for that approach except as a stopgap or transitional measure. The perpetuation of an emergency-oriented model of services is not only unsustainable but can undermine

the establishment or restoration of a government able to meet its obligations to provide services to its people.

The alternative is construction or reconstruction of a functional health system. Based on experiences in Sudan, East Timor, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Afghanistan, Liberia, Sierra Leone and elsewhere, an international consensus on principles for health reconstruction is emerging to guide decisions on addressing both the acute and ongoing health needs of the population.<sup>1</sup> These principles begin with taking a comprehensive systems-based approach to health and, where feasible, building the capacity of the state ministry of health to engage in the essential tasks of leadership, planning, and oversight of the development of a system based on primary care and centered in communities. The ministry should have the capacity, skill sets, and human and financial resources to develop and implement a health strategy that can serve the health needs of the population. The strategy should be based on sound assessments of health needs resources and should involve broad community participation as "co-owners" of service programs, participating in every aspect from assessments to evaluations of services to accountability.<sup>II</sup> The resulting plan should address health services, implementation and support strategies, disease surveillance, disease prevention (including vaccinations), health information systems, supply chain management, human resources for health, and monitoring and evaluations, among other elements. It should also be grounded in principles of non-discrimination, equity, affordability, quality and accountability.

In a number of places, including the Congo, Afghanistan, Southern Sudan, and Afghanistan, the focal point of planning has been a basic package of health services designed to have the greatest impact on reducing morbidity and mortality. The primary care focus of a basic package of health services means privileging investments in community-based clinical services over initial major resource commitments to hospitals that are typically in urban areas.

Process requirements, including transparency, participation by communities and monitoring and accountability mechanisms are also considered key.<sup>III</sup> Participation is a value in itself, and also can improve the quality of services and willingness of marginalized people to take advantage of them.<sup>IIII</sup> As Stephen Commins has shown, to succeed, capacity building and service delivery must reinforce each other, and this can

only happen through the difficult path of designing processes of accountability between policy makers and providers, citizens and policy makers, and citizens and providers.<sup>liv</sup> The path of accountability to the community may well shift from the service provider to the government.

It is well understood, of course, that these capacity building and system development activities must take place alongside initiatives to meet the acute health service needs of the population. Although there is inevitable tension between these two needs, there is broad acceptance of the imperative of doing both. Given the long time-frame and political support required for capacity development, policy formation, implementation planning and human resource development, to the extent possible, local and national capacity should be supported as early as possible during the emergency relief stage, and activities and funding should overlap and be iterative to meet multiple objectives.<sup>IV</sup> To achieve the dual objectives of service delivery and indigenous capacity development, some current models rely on international or local NGOs to fill the gap in service delivery while integrating local capacity-building into their program. To enhance the authority of the ministry of health over service delivery, in some cases, rather than funding NGOs directly, donors have provided funding to ministries of health to contract with NGO's to provide services specified in its plan.

There is growing consensus, too, around aid mechanisms and policies that can achieve these purposes, following principles of aid effectiveness in fragile states adopted in the Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness and follow-up by the Accra Agenda for Action and the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development Principles for International Engagement in Fragile States and Situations.<sup>Ni</sup> In post-conflict environments, these principles emphasize state ownership and capacity-building and the alignment of donor funding mechanisms with the recipient state's political, security and development objectives. Mechanisms such as multi-donor trust funds, budget support or pool funds can help achieve these objectives. At the same time, they must be sufficiently flexible to adapt to local circumstances and needs.<sup>Nii</sup> From a funding standpoint, it is also accepted in the health reconstruction field that the metaphor of a "handoff" from relief to development activities is misleading, since the process needs to be progressive rather than subject to a bright line. Maintaining a sharp distinction between the two tends to postpone or even defeat local ownership and control of the health development process

as well as restrict effective use of funds during the emergency phase for long term development. Moving away from the concept of "handoff" can lead to more flexible funding mechanisms that both prevent a gap in funding and avoid shortcuts that exclude participation of civil society or delay operational authority by the ministry of health.

Finally, the enormity of the task requires long funding commitments. Health reconstruction takes years and it is unrealistic to believe a state can pick up the costs in less than a decade, or perhaps two. A recent study from the Center for Global Development showed that effective post-conflict development can take fifteen years or more, and commitments should be structured to provide for long-term commitments.<sup>Iviii</sup> In Liberia, a national health plan and strategy is in place and donors have provided resources to develop a system that can provide primary health services, train new health workers, and put other essential elements into place. Donors are now funding about 80 percent of health service and development activities, though even with that infusion of funds Liberia remains below the \$34 per capita minimum recommended by the WHO Commission on Macroeconomics and Health. The Liberian Ministry of Finance notes that even if there is very robust economic development in Liberia, there is no prospect in the next decade for the government to assume more than a fraction of the costs of a health system needed to reduce mortality and morbidity from now-catastrophic levels.<sup>lix</sup> The idea that intensive support to provide technical assistance, planning, and management training will suffice to rebuild the system is fanciful because it does not take into account the cost of services and the training of personnel to staff them. Longterm donor commitments to health will be essential if Liberia is to realize the vision contained in its plan. USAID has a five year commitment of more than \$50 million for a program to rebuild health services, but officials there recognize that after the five years, it will have to be renewed or the new system will collapse. The same is true elsewhere, and it is simply naïve to speak of sustainability of health systems in the absence of a long-term financial commitment.

Many of these principles and strategies are applicable to health systems development in poor countries generally, but in the aftermath of war the challenges of executing them are amplified by the legacy of destruction, displacement, trauma, migration of health workers, frequent increases in gender-based violence, and political volatility. Administrators with the commitment and skills to engage in management as well as

planning and oversight, may be in short supply, and resources are insufficient to implement good policy.<sup>Ix</sup> Corruption or lack of leadership may pose significant obstacles to development. Finally, where security is poor, forces opposing the government may view NGOs implementing ministry-sponsored plans as pro-government and subject to attack.<sup>Ixi</sup> These factors require careful calibration about ways to maximize the chances of success in state responsibility for service delivery, and in some cases may require deviation from state ministry leadership.<sup>Ixii</sup>

Moreover, the NGOs that provide health services during the conflict can contribute enormously to capacity building, training, and support for communities in preparing for the post-war era. But they also often work outside any organized system of governance, and in that sense may inadvertently contribute to a delay in developing and implementing policies, strategies and programs through a ministry of health. Additionally, NGOs with expertise in humanitarian relief may not have the skills and approaches suitable to supporting the development of state-run services. Moreover, during these transitions, ministries of health may find it difficult to exercise authority over NGOs that have independent sources of funding. The World Health Organization's Division of Health in Crises, through its leadership of the health NGO coordinating body called the Global Health Cluster, has a policy of assuring that health-related NGO's contribute to the recovery process, but to date this has been more of an aspiration than a reality.

As a result of these challenges, major shifts in practice or donor policy are only slowly matching a broad agreement on principles. Donor financing mechanisms and policies are often not in harmony with the principles they espouse regarding health reconstruction.<sup>Ixiii</sup> Factors that contributed to war such as ethnic discrimination and other social tensions may well continue to affect the quality of and access to health services, or even the commitment to health reconstruction.<sup>Ixiv</sup> Leadership at ministries of health -- and support for those ministries at higher levels of government – varies considerably. As a result, the record of health reconstruction in post-conflict settings of efforts to date is mixed.<sup>Ixv</sup> In Southern Sudan, for example, shortages of donor and national resources to pay for salaries, drugs and other necessities, lack of management capacity at national and local levels, and severe shortage of health workers, together with the sheer size of the region, has impeded health systems development.<sup>Ixvi</sup> In northern Uganda, despite an

elaborate planning process to restore health services in the north, it is not at all clear that the government is prepared to make needed financial or programmatic commitments to build a system of services in the region, given the entrenched and continuing marginalization of the Acholi people.<sup>Ixvii</sup>

Yet, despite the enormous complexity of the task, problems in donor harmonization, tensions between service delivery and capacity building, and conflicts between strengthening states and enhancing participation, there are quite promising initiatives underway. With local leadership and commitment and flexible and sufficient sources of aid, ministries of health are showing potential to strengthen government capacity, meet people's needs, engage communities, and protect human rights.

In Liberia, for example, the minister of health, despite a late start, with the support of the president and after broad consultation, established a visionary national health plan. Donors were generous with technical assistance and have shown willingness to finance ongoing "emergency" services as well as needed assessments, human resource training programs for nurses, midwives and doctors, accreditation programs, community-based prevention, and other key dimensions of a successful system. Total donor commitments to health amount to about \$80 million in calendar year 2009, which will enable hundreds of clinics to administer a basic package of health services through partnerships between NGOs and counties, with commitments to both service and capacity building. Some donors (though not the U.S. government) have been willing to pool their resources in a special fund within the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare that enables the ministry to use the funds in support of its priorities. Immense challenges remain in Liberia. They include the crushing impact of war on physical and mental health, the legacy of gender-based violence, the continuing lack of access to clean water, sanitation, electricity and transport for much of the population, the difficult transition from an NGO-run structure to state-controlled services (even if run by NGOs), and obstacles to developing local capacity. There are also inefficiencies stemming from the structure of aid programs. The initial implementation has been very encouraging, and the outlook for improved health indicators is good.

In Afghanistan, the challenge has been, if anything, greater. Twenty years of war in an already impoverished nation with little health infrastructure outside cities, poor national

governance, ongoing fighting that prevents 20 percent or more of the population from reaching services, corruption, and an economy based on poppies made the prospect of improving health outcomes unlikely. But even as fighting has continued, USAID, the World Bank, and the EU combined to strengthen the capacity of the ministry of health to oversee administration of a basic package of health services, which are mostly provided through contracts with NGOs.<sup>Ixviii</sup> This investment in health represents just 3 percent of U.S. aid to Afghanistan.<sup>Ixix</sup> But the recent results are impressive: a major expansion of the availability of primary health services and the reach of vaccination programs, and rapid improvements in key health indicators. For example, infant and under-5 mortality declined by 22 percent and 26 percent respectively, between 2002 and 2006.<sup>Ixx</sup>

#### 3. Foundations of a Policy

If knowledge about promising approaches to post-conflict health reconstruction is fast advancing, U.S. policy to support them is not. Indeed, one of the more surprising challenges of promoting a more robust and coherent response to the devastation of health in conflict is confusion about the basis for action. The fundamental questions are whether and in what circumstances the U.S. should make post-conflict health reconstruction a priority. The answers are needed not simply to justify the expenditure of resources, but because the policy on which the interventions and investments are based will have a major impact on the nature of the interventions supported.

Current U.S. policy on post-conflict health reconstruction is confusing and ad hoc, a mixture of claims about enhancing stability, increasing security, engaging with states of strategic importance to the U.S., and advancing health for health's sake. Current aid mechanisms have been correctly described as "piecemeal and incomplete," and indeed the very structures of foreign assistance sometimes inhibit a response that can strengthen a state's ability to run effective health services.<sup>Ixxi</sup>

The lack of policy is, in part, a product of uncertainty about whether health should be a priority in post-conflict environments. There is general agreement that stabilization in the aftermath of war requires, first and foremost, security for the population, which includes demobilization of combatants and the establishment of effective policing, good governance, the rule of law, and creation of jobs. It is not clear where health fits into this

equation. Global health policy generally emphasizes that American values and capabilities provide the U.S. with a strong interest in alleviating preventable broad-scale suffering, in promoting the ability of people everywhere to lead more healthy lives, in advancing economic development, in demonstrating U.S. global leadership, and in promoting human security.<sup>Ixxii</sup> The Institute of Medicine expresses the general rational interest in supporting global health as follows:

The president should highlight health as a pillar of U.S. foreign policy. The U.S. government should act in the global interest, recognizing that long-term diplomatic, economic, and security benefits for the United States will follow. Priorities should be established on the basis of achieving sustained health gains most effectively, rather than on short-term strategic or tactical U.S. interests.<sup>[xxiii]</sup>

This approach has led to increasing recognition of the importance of initiatives for health systems strengthening, including support for health workforce development, even within disease-specific programs. Within this framework, given the extent of deprivation and hence the greatest need, the compelling potential of saving many lives, and the special challenges resulting from destruction and insecurity, there are compelling reasons to join with multilateral partners to make investments in health systems development in countries emerging from conflict among the highest priorities.<sup>Ixxiv</sup>

Most discussions of global health policy, however, give almost no attention to the priority of investment in post-conflict health reconstruction. Global health discourse especially neglects to address the effect of the ravages of war on both human beings and human systems. If consideration of health in post-war environments takes place at all, it is within the context of stabilization and reconstruction activities. Those conversations, though, tend to consider health services only as an afterthought after security governance, rule of law, and economic development. Health is often lumped into a category of assuring basic services to the population without any consideration of its priority, the financial and other commitments required, and the objectives of the investments. The Bush administration's National Security Presidential Directive 44, which applies to post-conflict reconstruction and stabilization, seeks to achieve peace, security, development, democratic practices, market economies, and the rule of law. Health goes unmentioned. The State Department Office of the Coordinator of Reconstruction and Stabilization,

created as a result of the directive, has begun to include a handful of health specialists as part of its goal of creating a corps of experts to provide technical assistance in stabilization, but their role and extent of expertise remain unclear. Proposals for a strengthened Office of the Coordinator envision intensive U.S. staffing support of state building, including establishing the rule of law and civil society engagement. <sup>Ixxv</sup> But the model may not work for health, where emergency relief programs themselves must be structured to promote intensive engagement at a far earlier stage, and where providing technical expertise for a short time is insufficient to achieve meaningful results.

In 2004, USAID established a Fragile States Strategy and while its status is uncertain, the agency engaged in a number of important initiatives supporting post-conflict health systems development in the Congo, Southern Sudan, Liberia, and Afghanistan.<sup>Ixxvi</sup> The Fragile States Strategy posited health as an institution fundamental to lasting recovery and transformational development and one that can reduce stress and vulnerability especially among poor populations. But despite the investments made to date, its priority is not clear in stated principles for engagement. It is also vague on the priority of health for resource commitments, as well as on how agency programs need to be adjusted to support the priority. The open-endedness of USAID's Fragile States Strategy, moreover, has sometimes been interpreted to seek to employ health investments instrumentally, for example, to prioritize services in geographical areas that appear most at risk of reentering conflict, or to serve politically important groups, rather than building a health system that can meet the requirements of comprehensiveness, equity, and non-discrimination.<sup>Ixxvii</sup>

Given this vacuum, a variety of instrumental rationales have been put forward to justify attention to and investments in restoration or creation of a sustainable health system in the aftermath of conflict. These include health as a means to achieve peace and prevent future conflict, to advance U.S. image and power, or to promote state legitimacy.

#### 3.1 Peace, security, and conflict prevention

The most frequently articulated basis for policy is that investing in health will advance the peace process and contribute to the resolution of tensions that affect the security of the population. According to this rationale, including health in stabilization activities can also

contribute to the protection of the U.S. from threats deriving from instability, including eliminating potential havens for terrorists. In other contexts, such as control of the global spread of infectious disease or prevention of use of biological weapons, the connection between health and national security is reasonably direct, though its strength has been questioned.<sup>Ixxviii</sup> Here the claim is made that health will promote peace by building relationships across ethnic or religious divides and will provide a reason for avoiding future war.

The power of the relationship between health and security depends on the level of generality on which the claim is made. A healthy population is an important element of social capital, particularly for the workforce needed for an economy, and some evidence exists that improved health status correlates with a stronger economy.<sup>Ixxix</sup> A stronger economy correlates with a lower likelihood of renewal of conflict.<sup>Ixxx</sup> Moreover, strengthening the capacity of ministries of health to engage in stewardship, management, and oversight of health systems development is an element of state-building more generally, adding to the number of functions the state can perform and possibly serving as a model to other ministries.<sup>Ixxxi</sup> More direct connections between building state health capacity, service delivery, and preventing violence, however, remain unproven, and there exists almost no empirical evidence to support or refute the proposition that investments in health system strengthening directly promote peace and security in the short or medium term, <sup>Ixxxii</sup> particularly as compared with generally agreed interventions relating to security, jobs, and the rule of law.<sup>Ixxxiii</sup>

Similarly, the claim that establishing health services is a "bridge to peace" by bringing warring factions or communities together toward a common end depends on the level of generality on which they are made. There have been some successful initiatives, but the connection between positive outcomes of such initiatives and preventing future conflict remains unclear.<sup>Ixxxiv</sup> By the same token, the cooperation of health professionals across communities in conflict and cease-fires for vaccination campaigns may contribute to the foundations of a stable society in the long term. The relationship between these initiatives to short- and intermediate-term conflict prevention remains speculative.<sup>Ixxxv</sup>

There are some circumstances where investments in the health sector appear to have significantly contributed to peacemaking. As Enrico Pavignani and Alessandro Colombo

pointed out in the 1990's, health administration is often characterized as both universally good and politically neutral, but in the real world, especially in regions of conflict, it is highly political.<sup>bxxxvi</sup> Based on studies in Mozambique and Angola, they concluded that health could possibly play a positive role if a sustained investment in the sector before the war made it politically significant to contenders. In Mozambique, the government had a previous commitment to health services, and the restoration of services in RENAMO-controlled areas signaled a return to normalization. Even there, however, it is not known the degree to which health contributed to peace as compared to other factors. On the other hand, the failure to address underlying sources of tension in reconstituted health services can serve to exacerbate those tensions.

In some situations, the politics or the intractability of the conflict overwhelms cooperative efforts for health. Israeli and Palestinian health professionals have cooperated in many projects over the years, and can provide a foundation for positive relationships in the future, but their impact on the political issues that kept the conflict going is marginal at best. Once a peace agreement comes, there will be foundations for further civil society cooperation. Inferences from cases where tensions within the health sector exist after a peace agreement suggest similarly marginal impacts on the larger political picture. In Kosovo, post-war health services have been ethnically segregated, first by necessity but then by inertia and lack of political will. The legacy of continued segregation contributes to ethnic tension today, which in turn has led to demoralization and widespread belief that the government is not capable of serving the people's needs. <sup>Ixxxvii</sup> Yet it is uncertain how the tensions regarding health services independently contribute to the ongoing political problems in any significant way.

One response to the uncertain connection between health services and short-term peace-building activities is to take a more modest approach and focus on assuring ongoing humanitarian aid to the population or, in highly insecure environments, using military units to support the resupply of hospitals and clinics with essential goods and preventing looting and destruction. These activities can, in some circumstances, contribute to the foundation for future health reconstruction, but should not be confused with development because they are short-term interventions disconnected from a larger set of policies and plans. Another response is to try to tailor health interventions to situations where they seem most likely to have an impact on ameliorating or preventing

conflict. For example, in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, USAID decided to focus health services development in areas of the greatest insecurity in the hope that they could contribute to greater stability in those regions.<sup>kxxviii</sup> In Afghanistan, USAID resources for health services may be redirected to southern and eastern areas where the conflict is most intense in the belief that such investments can lead to greater stability. There is no way to judge whether focusing health activities in insecure areas will make a difference, and there are anecdotal reports that this approach easily backfires when communities that did not receive support become angry; one observer in Afghanistan called this a "peace penalty." More important, taking this approach can actually undermine the principles of health reconstruction discussed above, especially the goal of enabling emerging states to determine and control their own strategies and the approach of abiding by principles of equity and non discrimination. It might even increase tensions in the medium and longer term because it essentially penalizes more stable areas and creates a potential for new sources of resentment. Finally, a stabilization approach is inherently volatile, temporary, and highly inconsistent with building capacity and sustaining a system of services.

As a result, grounding health reconstruction activities on furthering peace and security, if invoked at all, is only justifiable if it is seen as part of a long-term strategy of statebuilding through economic and service development.

#### 3.2 Winning hearts and minds

Another argument in favor of investments in health post-conflict is that it is a means of winning hearts and minds of the affected population. The idea is used in two different ways that are often confused. One is a diplomatic strategy to advance a favorable view of the United States, especially in countries of strategic interest to the United States, while the other focusing on ability of the indigenous government to gain the trust of its people. This section is concerned especially with the former; the latter is discussed in the next section.

The idea of winning hearts and minds toward a favorable view of the U.S. is usually seen a means to advance American interests and strategic objectives by showing a willingness to invest in meeting human needs rather than using military means.

Proponents claim that this approach "strengthens America's moral leadership in the world by increasing its reputation as a benevolent power, improving our ability to persuade other nations to support our foreign policy objectives."<sup>xc</sup> In other contexts, the phrase is used more narrowly, to gain the support of particular communities or populations during or after a war.

Both uses have become central justifications for increasing levels of foreign assistance and for new military doctrines on fighting counter-insurgency that seek to gain the allegiance of U.S.-supported parties.<sup>xci</sup> As a general rationale for foreign assistance, the idea that aid improves the image and influence of the United States is sensible, even in the absence of proof of effectiveness. The evidence that aid for health reconstruction in the complex and volatile circumstances of conflict or post-conflict health reconstruction gains, or does not gain, the U.S. favor, however, simply does not exist. In Afghanistan, an early evaluation found no evidence that Afghans associated aid programs with either U.S. or Afghan authorities.<sup>xcii</sup>

Whatever empirical evidence emerges, however, the use of a hearts and minds approach to aid in these circumstances is deeply problematic. In the first place, the hearts and minds approach is not as benign as it seems. At the very least, the approach complicates the already complex challenges of post-conflict health reconstruction by adding an objective, advancing U.S. objectives, to the already difficult development task. More important, it is based on the assumption that there is no tension between the investments and program interventions that flow from a development approach -- which is based on meeting needs of people -- and those that are a product of efforts to enhance U.S. influence. But this assumption, akin to doing well by doing good, is false, since interventions designed to advance a hearts and minds strategy can be quite different from, and indeed distortions of, programs designed to enhanced system and capacity building. At the simplest level, a hearts and minds approach would likely lead to a preference for quick impact, visible, media friendly projects rather than essential but relatively invisible aspects of capacity building like supply chain, human resource, or financial management curricula for human resources development. Indeed, there is a growing skepticism in the public health field regarding projects with a rapid impact, which may sometimes yield political gains, because their contribution to the sustained recovery of the health service has tended to be modest. Indeed, by absorbing important resources

and attracting scarce capacity, in the long run their net effect on service delivery can even be negative.<sup>xciii</sup>

It should be understood, of course, that a systems-based approach needs to generate visible services in the short-term that can give people confidence that their immediate needs are being addressed. But that is quite different from an approach whose very objective is to seek positive attention for the U.S. Harmony between the two objectives can only potentially be achieved in the long-term, based on real achievements in building systems to meet real needs, and it remains speculative whether it will be achieved at all.

Other distortions follow from a hearts and minds approach as well. To the extent projects are labeled and promoted as a product of the generosity of the United States, the approach conflicts with the pressing need is to establish the legitimacy and capability of the host government. A minister of health commented that while donors claim to seek to enhance the legitimacy of government by showing that it can provide services to people, the signage on clinics and vehicles they fund undermines that very legitimacy by touting the role the donor has played in making these services available.<sup>xciv</sup> Finally, a hearts and minds approach is inconsistent with the multilateral approaches to funding post-conflict health reconstruction that are needed to assure joint donor strategies and reduce burdens on governments emerging from conflict.

The hearts and minds approach that is part of the military's engagement in health reconstruction raises additional concerns, even beyond controversies about the role of Provincial Reconstruction Teams (PRTs) and other military units in the delivery of humanitarian aid and health services. A U.S. military role in post-conflict health reconstruction (as opposed to helping assure continuity of local services or, in some cases, delivery of humanitarian relief) is often justified on the grounds that military-based humanitarian assistance and reconstruction are elements of a strategy to fight terrorism and preventing future conflicts.<sup>\*xcv</sup> And there is no doubt that the military is engaged in health-reconstruction activities, not only in places where it is involved in combat, but in countries emerging from conflict. The U.S. military spends the largest percentage of

<sup>\*</sup>From the U.S. military's point of view, these interventions may also seek to win the population's allegiance for the government the U.S. is supporting, as in Afghanistan. This potential basis for policy is discussed in the next section, but considerations for the military role in health reconstruction are the same.

national humanitarian and development aid of any OECD country, in 2005 about 20 percent of total aid committed by the United States,<sup>xcvi</sup> though this percentage is distorted somewhat by spending in Iraq and Afghanistan. <sup>xcvii</sup> The Department of Defense does not separately track its spending on health, which includes funds spent on health activities by field commanders, much less specifically on health reconstruction. The figure, however, is likely to be large. Apart from assistance to foreign militaries, however, the amount the Department of Defense spends on humanitarian and development health activities has been estimated to be at least \$1.5 billion, which includes research.<sup>xcviii</sup> The idea of military engagement in health reconstruction in conflict regions is becoming part of military doctrine and may play a prominent role in the new African Command, AFRICOM.

Military involvement poses a high potential for deviation from principles of health reconstruction outlined above. There is some recognition within the military that in post-conflict stability operations the goal should be to enhance the host nation's capacity rather than to provide direct services, <sup>xcix</sup> but the structural obstacles to following this course run deep. Department of Defense participation in development programs is expected to serve strategic objectives and only secondarily to promote development. <sup>c</sup> For example, the Commander's Emergency Response Program (CERP), which provides resources to military officers in the field to support local projects, has been aptly described as a weapon of war. Quick impact projects that can gain favor with a local population are often seen as an element of force protection.<sup>ci</sup> While in some circumstances military and development objectives may be in harmony at a high level of generality, e.g., promoting stability, at the ground level conflict between the two is almost inevitable.

First, principles of health reconstruction, such as enhancing local capacity and providing equitable, non discriminatory services may have to be sacrificed to achieve military advantage by meeting the requests or demands of a militarily or politically important ethnic or religious group, clan, or tribe. It is highly unlikely that principles of equity or non-discrimination, much less community participation and accountability, can or will be followed in such circumstances. Second, NGOs report that services run by or in conjunction with the military in Afghanistan can endanger the population or local or international service providers receiving funds. Where an enemy understands that a

health intervention is designed for strategic purposes, health facilities and workers easily become a target, and the safety of development projects and personnel who are in the vicinity may be placed in jeopardy.<sup>cii</sup>

Third, military interventions are usually designed to be short-term to gain tactical advantage. For example, Provincial Reconstruction Teams are designed to be "opportunistic and idiosyncratic," with a purpose of achieving immediate results.<sup>ciii</sup> Indeed, evaluation of outcomes, even in the relatively short term, is not part of the mission.<sup>civ</sup> This is, in part, a function of the fact that deployments are short-term, but also linked to narrow military objectives. And these short-term interventions can be inconsistent with and, indeed undermine, long-term development. In Iraq, Medical Civic Assistances Programs (MEDCAPS) alienated the local population because they undermined local medical services, offered little follow-up or continuity of services, and were remote from the needs of the population. A military physician described these as aptly as "drive by operations" that provide "band-aid" medicine:

We provide no enduring medical care. As in Vietnam, a MEDCAP-like operation in Iraq often consists of a temporary "clinic" staffed by a physician or physician's assistant and supported by several medics. We advertise the clinic for a short time in the local community, rush as many patients through as can be seen in a couple of hours, and then hastily decamp. We distribute over-the-counter medications to patients and then discover the medicine we dispensed being sold on the black market...All too often, the local citizens' unmet expectations lead to their dissatisfaction and distrust of U.S. forces.<sup>cv</sup>

Needless to say, attempts can be made to structure interventions to be more responsive to needs and consistent with longer-term goals. In Iraq, for example, some local commanders took an alternative approach of trying to support local Iraqi health facilities and working with local NGOs.<sup>cvi</sup> Still, given the requirements of military strategy, it would be difficult to link short-term interventions, even if done well, to long-term development objectives. Even advocates of a military role in development assistance have argued that such interventions are only appropriate where a near-term security objective is the primary focus of the intervention.<sup>cvii</sup>
Fourth, by their very nature, military programs are highly fragmented internally and also not a product of the priorities of the ministry of health it purports to support. In more secure post-conflict environments, there may be some level of consultation with local ministries, but even then funds are earmarked for particular kinds of projects that flow from U.S. funding structures not priorities of the ministry. The support programs are administratively complex, subject to different authorities and decision-making, and hard to coordinate. The small projects also add to the burdens of state ministries that already have to deal with the proliferation of donor-sponsored projects and have little management capacity to waste. In insecure environments consultation between U.S. military commanders in the field and ministry officials is episodic and inconsistent, if it occurs at all. Even health professional training programs are not typically grounded in or coordinated with civilian or ministry initiatives, and the logistics of coordination are quite difficult to achieve.

Two cases, in very different environments, illustrate these structural issues. In Liberia, USAID, along with other donors, is investing heavily in building the capacity of the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare to build a comprehensive and accountable system of health services, including support for human resource development. For its part, the Department of Defense engages in direct support of the Liberian Armed Forces as a means to help assure that the country remains stable and secure, which includes initiatives to reduce HIV/AIDS in the Liberian military. These arguably serve U.S. strategic objectives directly and successfully, and are thus unobjectionable. Military services, however, also operate at least four separate small programs (especially in comparison to major investments of USAID) supporting civilian health development, all operating with different rules and approvals.<sup>cviii</sup> These include building or rehabilitating health facilities, arranging for transport of donated medical supplies, donating and arranging for transport of surplus equipment such as generators, and offering training to health personnel. These are all worthy endeavors at some level, and are performed with some coordination with the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare. In the case of construction, the Navy offers the Ministry the opportunity for a construction project, the Ministry identifies a need, and after various approvals through a contracting office in Italy, the Navy hires firms to do design and construction.

These interventions in Liberia, although time consuming for the ministry, appear benign. They are marginal in their impact and are perhaps best characterized, in the words of a former administrator of humanitarian funds at the Department of Defense, as "random acts of kindness."<sup>cix</sup> But they may not even be benign in having to divert time and attention to priorities and projects that are not its own, and also undermining the power of the ministry to develop its system. Although there is modest consultation with the Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, none of the U.S. military programs are driven by the ministry, providing yet another example of donor determined health activities that are inconsistent with capacity-building strategies that all other donors, including USAID, support. They distract time, attention and resources.

The circumstances in Afghanistan are very different, as there is an active Taliban insurgency in the southern and eastern parts of the country. As noted above, despite the insecurity, the Ministry of Public Health, with donor support from the U.S., the World Bank, and the European Commission, has established a Basic Package of Health Services that has significantly reduced child mortality and is in the process of expanding hospital programs. At the same time, the U.S. military in engaged in a variety of health activities through PRTs and the use of Commander's Emergency Response Program (CERP) funds. These activities have no strategic goals, and the medical staff that administers them has no expertise in health systems development. Despite good faith, there is virtually no coordination, and for logistical reasons almost no communication between military commanders and USAID officials. Medical training program offered by the military, however well intentioned, are ad hoc, without any relationship to priorities of the Ministry of Public Health and civilian human resources development programs. PRTs or other sources of military support operate outside the health reconstruction program operated by the Ministry of Health and are not integrated in any way with its purposes or operations. The aid budgets of PRTs are not accountable in any way to Afghan institutions that U.S. is seeking to support and develop.<sup>cx</sup> Commanders have funds at their disposal to spend as they see fit irrespective of and sometimes without knowledge of the ministry's plans, goals, or budgets. According to staff of other donor agencies working with ministries of health, military programs may even conflict with national priorities. At the very least, this approach has marginal benefit at costs that are at least double those of equivalent civilian-led projects and at the expense of capacity development.<sup>cxi</sup> For example, clinics are built that create expectations, but because they

are not integrated into any system and have no staff to run them, those expectations can go unmet. At worst, they undermine confidence in the government. It is no wonder that some PRT health projects have been described as "bad charity."<sup>cxii</sup>

There also exist fundamental differences in goals and values between the national ministry and the U.S. military regarding the specific population to be served by health services. Because health is seen as a way of fighting the insurgency, the military's strategic goal is to wean the population away from the Taliban. But the minister of health properly sees the legitimacy of his program as dependent on its accessibility to all Afghans, and insists that it serve everyone, including the Taliban. The ministry also seeks to build a base in community engagement in health, which is not a priority for the military.

The existence of military health programs, moreover, can endanger local health workers who participate in them. The Taliban have cut off the noses and ears of Afghans who work at PRT compounds.<sup>cxiii</sup> But the impact of these programs extends beyond the risk to any workers within military programs themselves. In 2004, the minister of health reported that the presence of PRTs and other international forces engaged in health-related activities endangered local health programs:

[I]t has become increasingly clear that there is a serious security problem in those areas of the country where Provincial Reconstruction Teams, ISAF and/or any other special international military forces get involved in health and health related work, and where aid agencies are also working.

Work by the military or reconstruction teams such as the running of health clinics, the digging of wells and the distributing of leaflets promising aid for information is posing a serious threat to the lives of health workers. The distinction between aid workers and soldiers/reconstruction teams has become fatally blurred.<sup>cxiv</sup>

In sum, as attractive and benign as a "hearts and minds" approach may be, it is at odds with principles of health reconstruction. Military participation in health activities to win

hearts and minds cannot be said to advance health reconstruction and may even undermine it for reasons noted above.

#### 3.3 Promoting legitimacy

Another rationale for donor support of health is to establish the legitimacy of the government to its people. Indeed, as World Bank President Robert Zoellick has argued, legitimacy is the "center of gravity" of any strategy and policy to address fragile states.<sup>cxv</sup> He explained:

Legitimacy in fragile situations is not just achieved through elections or agreements that share power among factions...Legitimacy needs to be earned by delivering basic services, especially visible ones.

This proposition turns out to be complicated as well, with subjective and 'values' elements. The subjective element concerns people's perception of what constitutes legitimate government, and, in this context, whether a government's ability to provide health services is a demonstration that it can meet people's needs and warrants their support.<sup>cxvi</sup> Advancing legitimacy in this sense is thus related to, but less ambitious than, contributing to peace and stability.

The values element is based on principles of social contract and human rights, focusing on principles that should be the basis of the relationship among citizens and social systems.<sup>cxvii</sup> The notion of legitimacy stresses effective citizen participation, equity, and accountability. In this view, legitimacy is earned by a state not just by perceptions that services are being delivered, but because people have a stake in the delivery of services and a voice in shaping them. Health services are an essential feature of a legitimate state. Thus, Zoellick urges that legitimacy requires local and national ownership, including decision-making power in communities, as well as transparency and accountability, growth equitably distributed, and that development be "backed by a social contract that offers basic health, education, and water services to all."<sup>cxviii</sup> A paper from the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) elaborates on the features of the interaction between social contract and legitimacy, emphasizing the expectations a society has of a state, the state's capacity to provide services and to

secure revenue for these services, elite willingness to direct state resources to fulfill these expectations, and the existence of political processes to fulfill expectations.<sup>cxix</sup>

With respect to the "perceptions" prong of legitimacy, there is little research on the degree to which providing health services in post-conflict settings adds to a population's perception of government legitimacy especially as compared to other actions it takes.<sup>cxx</sup> There is likely to be some sense of confidence in government stemming from evidence that a government is offering health services. With government gaining favor in people's eyes for a "peace dividend" they may be less inclined to join efforts to destroy it.<sup>cxxi</sup> There exists some evidence from a county in Liberia that health is a priority for a war-affected population and from Sierra Leone that support for the government did shift with the increasing, and then decreasing, availability of health services.<sup>cxxii</sup> On the other hand, there are anecdotal reports that the existence of health clinics or service adds nothing to the perception that government is serving its population and even creates a demand for well-equipped local hospitals that may have a less immediate impact on health than primary care.

Just as with hearts and minds approaches, it is also important to identify potential tensions between strategies designed to show immediate impact and those that can develop confidence in the long-run. For example, in seeking to change perceptions, preference can be given to service development designed to gain the support of politically influential groups.<sup>cxxiii</sup> Other problems can arise as well. Given that increasing state capacity to organize and oversee a comprehensive system of services takes a lot of time, and the results won't be seen for years, aiming for short-term affirmation by the population can be self-defeating. In Liberia, which as noted above has become an example of post-conflict health development done right, five years after the war ended and two years after the government's health plan was published, implementation is just getting underway. In a survey taken in a war-affected county, only about one in 20 people thought the health sector was excellent, and only one in 10 thought it was very good. By contrast, almost a third thought it was poor and another quarter thought it was only fair.<sup>cxxiv</sup>

It may well be that these perceptions change in a few years, once the system is more fully implemented and health indicators show significant improvement, but if the need for

quick approval is paramount, the tedious process of capacity building may be put aside in favor of piecemeal, visible projects that may be neither effective or sustainable. A gleaming clinic, for example, may be a visible symbol to the population, but less needed to meet the less visible but broader needs of the people than interventions such as improving disease surveillance, improving the safety of childbirth by training birth attendants, assuring primary care, improving the Ministry of Health's ability to manage contracts for basic health services, or rehabilitating existing facilities. Indeed, there have been cases where clinics have been built but there are no health workers to staff them.

While based on values, it would be possible to assess whether health services constructed to contribute to the second dimension of legitimacy. Such studies have not been performed. What can be said is that health services, if structured in ways that reinforce principles of social contract, can be part of the architecture of state legitimacy. Health is increasingly recognized as more than a mere service like electricity, but as a core social institution. It is based on standards derived from universally accepted human rights and international treaties that must be part of any legitimate state, equivalent to a functioning judicial system, and an "essential element of a healthy and equitable society."<sup>CXXV</sup> The World Health Organization's Constitution declared that "[t]he enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health is one of the fundamental rights of every human being without distinction of race, religion, political belief, economic, or social condition."<sup>CXXVI</sup>

It is increasingly recognized that this right can only be realized through a system of services that is linked to poverty reduction strategies, economic development, attention to social determinants of health such as violence against women and discrimination against marginalized groups, and health determinants that include public infrastructure such as water, sanitation, and disease surveillance.<sup>cxxvii</sup> The system must be based on standards that include, among others, equity, non-discrimination, quality, participation, transparency and accountability.<sup>cxxviii</sup> These standards must be built into planning processes and policies, such as strategies for developing a health workforce and water and sanitation systems for assuring that communities have a voice in determining policies and practice.<sup>cxxix</sup>

Understanding health through the lens of human dignity requires appreciation of the degree to which social relationships – including inequity, marginalization and discrimination -- contribute dramatically to variations in health, especially among the poor, marginalized, and women.<sup>cxxx</sup> A health system can, on the one hand, reflect or even exacerbate inequities, power differentials, marginalization, and discrimination in society, or on the other hand, it can contribute to their amelioration. Women, especially poor women, often lack the power to make decisions affecting their health, ranging from decisions to seek health care to decisions about spacing of children, both factors that contribute to high maternal mortality ratios. The health system can either reinforce or confront these inequities in many ways. For example, it can require husbands to give permission for their wives to have medical procedures, or it can provide women a place where they can make decisions about their care. Clinic policies can yield to socially embedded forms of discrimination or they can assure that marginalized groups achieve equal access to health services.<sup>cxxxi</sup> It can reinforce differential access to care based on wealth or it can assure that the poor -- who represent the majority of the population after war -- have affordable access to services by eliminating user fees that make access to care unaffordable. It can focus services in urban settings, or it can reduce the gaps in availability of services between rural and urban areas.

These choices matter enormously in post-conflict environments because of the high frequency of human rights violations, including interpersonal violence, social exclusion, and discrimination in the lead up to and during armed conflict. The poor may suffer even less access than before. There is little data on the perceptions communities have about access of the poor to health in post-conflict environments, but a survey in a county in Liberia revealed that 58 percent of respondents thought that the poor do not receive equal treatment in health services.<sup>cxxxii</sup> The exacerbation of social exclusion and discrimination may be why the OECD's Principles of Good International Engagement in Fragile States and Situations includes, as one of its six major principles, respect for human rights. It notes that:

Real or perceived discrimination is associated with fragility and conflict, and can lead to service delivery failures. International interventions in fragile states should consistently promote gender equality, social inclusion and human rights. These are important elements that underpin the relationship between state and citizen,

and form part of long-term strategies to prevent fragility. Measures to promote the voice and participation of women, youth, minorities and other excluded groups should be included in state-building and service-delivery strategies from the outset.<sup>cxxxiii</sup>

Indeed, health can be an entry point for a state's effort to address social exclusion.<sup>cxxxiv</sup> The system of health services also has the potential to play a significant role in addressing other threats to state legitimacy, such as the inability or unwillingness of the justice system to address the legacy of gender-based violence that may continue at high levels well after the conflict ends. The attention to gender-based violence is often considered a problem of law enforcement and gender-specific agencies that focus on norm change. The health system can, however, provide a place where survivors of sexual assault can receive physical examination and counseling, furnish medical certificates for legal purposes where needed, and incorporate prevention of gender based violence in community-based educational activities. Again, while there is no evidence one way or the other, and more research is warranted on this question, it may well be that health systems development may promote legitimacy by creating perceptions of state competence in fulfilling its service obligations.

Similarly, because it affects every community, a health system can reinforce practices central to legitimacy by assuring that communities have a voice in the planning and ongoing oversight of key services and an effective means to hold both local providers and governments accountable for performance. At the same time, one of the challenges in health is that the asymmetry of information between citizens and providers is much greater than in water services or primary education. It is not easy to bridge this without very clearly constructed mechanisms for accountability. Robust efforts to overcome that disparity not only respect the rights of the people, but also give them a stake in the larger system by fostering familiarity with responsibilities and rights of citizenship at the community level, and can enhance confidence in government.<sup>cxxxv</sup>

By enhancing participation, the health system can in fact become a vehicle for civic engagement.<sup>cxxxvi</sup> Participation can reinforce a sense of empowerment that can have farreaching impacts on the legitimacy of the new state even as it improves the quality of health services.<sup>cxxxvii</sup> Thus, there is general recognition that the creation and

administration of a health system is intimately connected to the quality of governance, including civil society participation and the protection of marginalized groups. The U.S. action plan on harmonization, submitted to the Third High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness held in Accra, Ghana in 2008, thus stressed that the U.S. is committed to state capacity building that promotes accountability through support for advocacy groups, professional organizations and civil society groups.<sup>cxxxviii</sup>

Viewing legitimacy from this broader perspective has, like other policy approaches, significant and substantive process implications for planning, financing, and implementing post-conflict health reconstruction. It clearly requires a systems approach based on ministry leadership, must be committed to equity and quality, demands that post-conflict health initiatives include linkages to other programs promoting non-discrimination, gender equality, and reduction of gender violence, and must include mechanisms for community participation and accountability.<sup>cxxxix</sup> It is also congruent with principles of health reconstruction.

Seen in this way, promoting legitimacy brings instrumental rationales for engagement in post-conflict health reconstruction full circle. It turns out that support for health development in the regions of the world where suffering is so high can, if done properly, also help achieve other goals, including supporting the emergence of legitimate states. Moreover, incorporating ideas of equity, participation and accountability, ending marginalization, and recognizing how these can contribute to a more decent society actually add depth to what we mean by the intrinsic value of health. An approach based on legitimacy also reflects the insight of Amartya Sen, on the connections among political freedom, economic development, sound social institutions, and long-term societal well-being.<sup>cxl</sup> It affirms that health systems can play a role in both promoting individual well-being and resolving underlying inequities by giving everyone a stake in it. At the same time, investing in health as a means of furthering emerging state legitimacy does advance core U.S. interests in a more peaceful world in the same way that supporting the rule of law and democracy does in creating an essential foundational element of a well-governed state, and through that, increases the likelihood of long-term peace and stability. The reverse is also true: health reconstruction done badly can equally serve to reinforce inequity, alienate communities from government, and reduce the legitimacy and potential long-term stability of the state. cxli

In sum, health system reconstruction is a long-term project that has the potential to advance legitimacy, not just because of the creation of services, important as those are. It can strengthen state capacity and serve as a means of contributing, in very concrete and immediate ways, to the amelioration of inequities and inequalities in society. And it can provide people an opportunity to participate and take ownership as responsible citizens in the structure and content of the system. Health systems can thus be powerfully reinforcing aspects of legitimacy relating to governance, human rights, and the rule of law.<sup>cxlii</sup>

#### 4. Implications for Refashioning U.S. Foreign Assistance Programs

Based on this analysis, U.S. policy on post-conflict health reconstruction, and the programs to implement it, should be based on six premises:

1. Donors, including the United States, should support governments emerging from armed conflict in addressing the extraordinarily deleterious health consequences of war, the destruction of health infrastructure, and loss of health personnel;

2. Health is a core social institution and a health system that operates according to principles of equity of availability access, non-discrimination, participation, transparency, and quality enhances the legitimacy of the emerging government, the prospect of future economic development, and long-term stability;

3. When governance circumstances permit, the host government, through its ministry of health, should lead the process of planning and stewardship;

4. Community and civil society engagement in planning, monitoring and accountability can both bring about a stronger and more responsive health system and can contribute to the amelioration of inequity, marginalization and discrimination;

5. The role of donors and technical experts is first, to provide intensive financial and technical assistance to build the capacity and skill of the ministry of health to lead the development and implementation of policies and plans for effective health systems and second, to support the costs of implementation and interim services;

6. Development of health systems in post-conflict settings is a complex process that requires donor commitments that begin early, last for many years, and are flexible and tailored to local needs for training, supervision, mentoring, and support.

These premises should result in a policy of funding post-conflict health reconstruction as a high priority in the U.S. global health systems strengthening and fragile states agenda. The policy is not based on the idea that health is as likely to bring about peace and security in the short and intermediate term, though it may contribute in modest ways to this goal. To gain resources and political traction, the temptation to characterize health as a security concern is strong, especially in the context of post-conflict interventions, where security, governance, and rule of law concerns are recognized as paramount.<sup>cxliii</sup> But in view of the absence of evidence that health significantly improves short-term security (and the consequent skepticism among policymakers faced with the claim), and the distinct possibility that security-based approach will skew health interventions, the temptation should be resisted. Similarly, consistent with the Institute of Medicine's approach, while the goal of enhancing the U.S. security and diplomatic interests can be a basis for providing resources and technical assistance for health services development in poor countries, funding should not be dependent on showing that aid for health development in a particular case needs to advance the image or strategic interests of the U.S.<sup>cxliv</sup>

Once the overarching policy is established, foreign assistance programs should be adjusted to carry out the objectives of the policy. These include:

- 1. Building system capacity through leadership, skills developing and authority;
- 2. Creating flexible funding mechanisms that support capacity development and ensure concurrent service delivery;
- 3. Committing to community participation, accountability, and determinants of health; and
- 4. Limiting the role of the military in health reconstruction in the civilian sector.

# 4.1. Capacity building: Support system capacity building through leadership, skills development, and authority in the ministry of health

Consistent with the Paris Declaration and Accra Agenda for Action, the U.S. should support and adopt aid mechanisms so that they can effectively contribute to building state capacity for a comprehensive system of health services.<sup>cxlv</sup> This includes strengthening the ability of government, through its ministry of health, to establish policy and strategy, to set priorities to meet system needs, and to implement them. Capacity

building begins with supporting leadership in the ministry of health to provide vision and strategy, develop managerial competence, garner support from the state's political leaders, demonstrate a willingness to fight corruption, attract dedicated staff to carry out the mandate, and exhibit a combination of openness to community and civil society participation and decisiveness to move plans forward. Policy should support the development of technical knowledge in service design, procurement and contract management (especially where NGOs will be providing services), health information systems, human resource capacity development, financing, and monitoring and evaluation. Policy should also be linked to human rights standards including equity, non-discrimination, quality, community participation, accountability, as well as to addressing gender based violence and social marginalization. Capacity building should of course extend to the local level, where services are delivered. These capacity building activities need to take place simultaneously with the expansion of services.

As important, capacity building must be accompanied by a willingness to yield decisionmaking control and credit to the local authorities, accompanied by appropriate forms of financial accountability to donors. Acquisition of skills sets in all the dimensions of health system development will not yield results if the ministry of health lacks authority to exercise them. This should extend even to technical assistance. The U.S can send an important signal about the seriousness of support for state-building if it provides the ministry with financial support for bringing in technical experts rather than have them sent by the U.S. under the model of the Office of the Coordinator of Reconstruction and Stabilization. However benign and supportive the provision of technical experts may be, ministries will be more empowered by receiving resources to hire consultants. Policies designed to limit corruption and promote accountability, often accompanied by traditions of tight controls on aid, though grounded in legitimate concerns, must be fashioned to support ministries to exercise the power of decision-making that is essential for legitimacy.<sup>extvi</sup>

This approach also requires policies that enable the state to take credit for services and other elements of implementation of its health plans. Even while purporting to enhance the confidence of people in the ability of their own governments, U.S. practice undermines that objective by requiring that clinics, vehicles, and other objects be

festooned with required signs that these are gifts from the American people. The 'do no harm' principle applies well.

In some circumstances, of course, deficiencies in leadership, competence, or commitment, or the existence of corruption provide grounds for avoiding deference to ministries. In these cases, building systems from the local or district level may be an alternative, and where basic criteria for sound governance are not met, NGOs will have to be in the lead. In all cases, there should be clarity about the roles of NGOs. Even in places where a government is emerging that meets criteria for representativeness, respect for the rule of law and other indicia of food governance, NGOs will often be needed as true partners to run services in the short-term (and in some places in the intermediate and long-term, too). In these cases, ministries should still set policy, establish service priorities, and engage in regulatory activities so that legitimacy accrues to the ministry rather than to the NGOs.<sup>cxlvii</sup> During the emergency phase, NGOs typically must act independently of government in order to meet urgent medical needs, and often lack either the mission or the competence to support local health service capacity development. Moreover, as noted above, to maintain neutrality, NGOs often need to avoid identification with the government "side." But in the health systems development phase, capacity building requires alignment with and deference to government whenever possible. This is difficult even when NGOs act under government contracts, since they have independent sources of funding to set their own priorities and operate their own programs. Donors can at least avoid exacerbating the problem by channeling funds through ministries rather than through direct contracts with NGOs wherever possible, as is being done in Afghanistan. This course carries challenges of its own in requiring capacity of ministries to administer contracts and to address corruption, which can often result in delays and sometimes prove insurmountable. But the challenges should not result in taking the path of least resistance as a matter of policy. Finally, while NGOs can be effective in acting as contractors for services, there is inevitably tension in asking them to train and empower local entities to take over these responsibilities in the long term. One way of ameliorating that concern is to ensure that their performance is measured by criteria relating to capacity development as well as service delivery.

Finally, support for ministries of health needs to be accompanied by linkages to other ministries with responsibilities affecting the success of health development, including

finance, education, agriculture, animal health, infrastructure, water resources, transport and justice. The uniqueness and complexities of health reconstruction, however, deserve special and independent attention to the ministry of health and in some circumstances, even financing mechanisms tailored to the needs of the ministry.

## 4.2 Funding Mechanisms: Create flexible funding mechanisms that support capacity development and service

Funding streams should follow principles of harmonization and alignment to foster a coherent and flexible approach to post-conflict reconstruction in health. This approach is especially difficult in the current health funding environment not only because of differing donor priorities and mechanisms, but because the majority of global health funds come from vertical programs for HIV/AIDS, malaria and tuberculosis. Aid for post-conflict reconstruction should be set up to have the flexibility to give support to systems development and to meet local needs. Additionally, a variety of aid mechanisms such as multi-donor trusts and budget support should be available if they would meet the ministry's plans and can be appropriately administered. Put another way, the needs for health systems development should drive U.S. funding mechanisms for health reconstruction, not, as so often happens, the other way around.<sup>cxlviii</sup>

This approach requires flexible funding mechanisms that can support ministry priorities under its policy and strategy, as long as they meet standards of equity and human rights, and are coordinated with other donors. The mechanisms should be capable, if needed, of funding recurrent expenses like salaries, capital costs for clinic rehabilitation, technical assistance, and direct support for ministry budgets through pool funds or multi-donor funds (such as the World Bank's Post-Conflict Fund or through USAID support for the Afghanistan Ministry of Public Health) rather than channeling aid directly through NGOs or private contractors. Existing major health programs, including the U.S. global HIV/AIDS and malaria initiatives, as well as health initiatives of the Millennium Challenge Corporation, will likely remain a major source of funding, so need to be well coordinated with a post-conflict reconstruction program. Reporting and accountability mechanisms to assure financial and program integrity should be consistent with capacity building objectives. For example, outcomes measures that focus on particular projects rather than system-building goals may not be appropriate.

Support for capacity building should begin at the earliest possible time, even before the conflict has ended, if that is feasible. More generally, emergency response should be structured to support capacity development, services (including salaries), and systems development.

Current funding policies within USAID hinder the ability to carry out these strategies efficiently, or sometimes at all, because of preferences for project-based funding, primary reliance on funding through NGOs or private contractors, reporting requirements, and reluctance to fund governments, especially for recurrent costs. As one minister of health put it, "Donors talk about health as a means to increase legitimacy of the government in the eyes of the people, but the way they provide resources undermines legitimacy."<sup>cxlix</sup> In some countries, special arrangements have been made to circumvent these restrictions; instead, the aid programs should be restructured to avoid the need for work-arounds.

Additionally, U.S. emergency assistance programs are not designed to, and in certain instances, lack the authority to make the early commitments needed to foster capacity and health systems development during the emergency phase. The Office of Foreign Disaster Assistance in USAID (OFDA) operates with great flexibility in providing resources to meet emergency humanitarian needs, mostly channeled through NGOs. But it has no mandate for development-related and capacity building activities or long-term commitments. Similarly, the State Department's Bureau of Population, Refugees and Migration, while having the authority to ask its recipient organizations to include transition strategies, has a mission for emergencies and a short funding horizon. On the development side, USAID's limitations on what activities may be funded impede carrying through on plans. In Southern Sudan, for example, while the ministry of health has a national plan and strategy, it suffers from a severe shortage of resources to pay health workers. <sup>cl</sup>

Given a much strengthened mandate and authority, combined with the right leadership and additional resources, USAID could carry out the policy objectives set out in this proposal. USAID has been severely weakened over the past generation, to the point

where it only administers a small fraction of U.S. global health funding, and some observers do not see it as having potential for leadership in the future. But it has experience and some notable successes in post-conflict reconstruction, and these responses could be improved if funding mechanisms were more flexible and leadership and authority were enhanced. Additionally, its humanitarian emergency arm, OFDA, could be provided greater authority and sufficient resources to support early engagement in health systems development, especially given that many NGOs in health have both relief and development capabilities. Its expertise could be enhanced through greater staffing and linkages with development arms of USAID. Funding models along these lines exist, such as the European Commission Humanitarian Plus Program, which strives to link the transition from relief to development even as it provides humanitarian aid.

To achieve these goals, USAID would have to expand its expertise in the field and yield greater control over programs to recipient governments. And its global health program and regional offices should collaborate with OFDA and BPRM so they can provide expertise in addressing the complexities of post-conflict health systems development at the earliest possible time, coordinate with the State Department and National Security Council, and assure seamless response.

Finally, from the start, even given the annual appropriations process, the expectation should be that these investments would continue over a very long period of time. The idea of providing intensive, short-term support for post-conflict interventions is very appealing and is central to the approach taken by the State Department Office for Coordination of Reconstruction and Stabilization, which when established envisioned two-three year commitments. Such short time frames are often justified by the need to encourage sustainability while implementing the use of a civilian reserve corps that provides guidance and technical assistance. But all too often sustainability, which determine success in the long run.<sup>cli</sup> In many countries, short-term financial sustainability is simply impossible even with reasonable economic growth, and the likelihood of long-term success will be much enhanced if the up-front commitment is sufficiently extended to allow the economy to develop to support the system.

4.3 Community Participation and Accountability: Committing to community participation and accountability mechanisms

The weakest element of health systems development is typically community and civil society participation in development and oversight.<sup>clii</sup> Assuring participation is a complex undertaking, but is essential to address issues of equity, discrimination, and quality, to give citizens a stake in the system, and to have mechanisms to hold service providers and local and national officials accountable for their performance. In some cases, communities are consulted as health plans are developed, but their influence quickly fades. In other instances, community engagement is not about participation in governance, but in service delivery and behavior change, equated with developing roles for, and payment of, community health workers. Given the need to build legitimacy, and concerns about equity, quality, and non-discrimination, commitments to community engagement and funding for the costs of facilitating community involvement should be enhanced and built into health development aid programs as an essential component.

Accountability mechanisms should also be part of the development process, not only because they are empowering and are an element of social contract essential to legitimacy, but because they are necessary to strengthen services. This is especially needed where achieving numerical targets can interfere with the need for institutional reforms and capacity building. These mechanisms include not only those available through the formal political process, but those focused specifically on both local providers and ministry.<sup>cliii</sup> Also, consideration should be given to funding civil society organizations charged specifically with monitoring and advocacy so that accountability is more than a matter of filing reports.

These mechanisms are reinforcing. Community outreach helps people better understand and articulate what they should want, expect, and demand in terms of health services, which in turn can lead to greater responsiveness from the ministry of health and improved health services.

4.4 The Role of the Military: Limiting the role of the military in civilian health reconstruction to programs that rely on its logistical capacity, and transferring resources for health development to civilian agencies

The U.S. military sometimes plays an important role in logistics for delivery of humanitarian aid in disasters and in supporting the health of national military forces through training, facility and program development and health promotion programs.<sup>cliv</sup> Additionally, in combat operations or occupation it can (and in some cases is obliged to under international humanitarian law) provide care to wounded or sick civilians or supply or provide other forms of humanitarian support to local health facilities and administrators that civilian agencies cannot reach. But a firm line should be drawn to restrict military roles in development activities in the civilian health sector either in war or in post-conflict settings. The only exceptions should be in circumstances where the military has a unique skill to add, where its services are specifically requested by ministries of health in conjunction with civilian U.S. agencies, and where it can act without jeopardizing the safety of health workers and NGOs. Peacetime interventions such as drilling wells, building clinics, and training health workers should be left to civilian agencies.

To carry out such a policy, the Department of Defense would no longer seek to integrate health reconstruction activities into its stability operations unless there are compelling exceptions sought by a legitimate host government. This change carries significant budgetary implications. Congress should redirect funds for health development now channeled through the Department of Defense, other than those allocated to health assistance to foreign military organizations and for the costs of transfer of surplus equipment, to USAID for health development activities in post conflict countries and fragile states.

#### 5. Conclusion

There are compelling reasons to include a commitment to post-conflict health reconstruction as a priority for U.S. global health systems development and fragile states policy. Carrying out such a commitment can alleviate the horrific and abiding health consequences of war, contribute to the emergence of legitimate states and promote

equity and non-discrimination in places where they have been most deeply infringed. Policymakers should resist, however, highly seductive appeals to ground policies on health reconstruction to achieve short-term peace and security or as a diplomatic strategy to win favor with populations in states emerging from war. Not only is the rationale for such policies weak but relying on them can distort the interventions supported in ways that undermine success.

To implement an effective policy of health systems development in the aftermath of war, foreign assistance programs will have to be restructured to follow principles of health reconstruction in post-conflict states that have emerged from the experience of the last two decades. Agencies with the greatest knowledge in global health should take the lead and support nascent or revived ministries of health in strategies to design and build comprehensive and accountable health systems. The shifts required are not radical ones, and there are good models both for aid mechanisms and development strategies to meet on which to draw. The more thoroughgoing challenge, rather, is making the required commitments.

#### Acknowledgements

Melanie Bittle contributed extensive research assistance for this paper and Eugene Bonventre, Elizabeth Cole, Steven Commins, Chantal de Jonge Oudraat, Stephen Hansch, Judith Kaufmann, Megan Shepherd-Banigan, Petra Vergeer, and Ronald Waldman contributed valuable insights on earlier drafts.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Leonard Rubenstein is a Visiting Scholar at the Center for Public Health and Human Rights at the Bloomberg Johns Hopkins School of Public Health. He wrote this paper during his tenure as a Jennings Randolph Senior Fellow at the U.S. Institute of Peace. Prior to that, he served as president and executive director of Physicians for Human Rights, an organization that mobilizes the health professions to advance human rights.

Rubenstein has spent the past 30 years engaged in investigation, analysis and advocacy in the field of health and human rights domestically and internationally, in areas including human rights and health systems in the developing world; the protection of health in armed conflict, including accountability mechanisms; health in post-conflict reconstruction; gender, racial and ethnic inequality in health; human rights and health dimensions of national security policy; and the roles and responsibilities of health professionals in advancing health and human rights.

Rubenstein is a member of the Council on Foreign Relations and the Committee on Scientific Freedom and Responsibility of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. He serves on the Governing Council of the American Public Health Association and the Board of Directors of the International Federation of Health and Human Rights Organizations. He has been a consultant to the Institute of Medicine of the National Academy of Sciences and served as an adjunct professor at Georgetown University Law School. He is the recipient of numerous awards, including the Congressional Minority Caucasus' Healthcare Hero Award, the United Nations Association of the National Capital Area's Louis B. Sohn Award, the Physicians Forum

Edward K. Barsky Award, the National Mental Health Association's Mission Award, and the Political Asylum Representation Project's Outstanding Achievement Award.

He has a B.A. from Wesleyan University, M.A. and J.D. from Harvard University and an LL.M from Georgetown University Law Center.

#### ABOUT THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE

The United States Institute of Peace is an independent nonpartisan institution established and funded by Congress. Its goals are to help prevent and resolve violent conflicts, promote post-conflict stability and development, and increase peacebuilding capacity and tools. The Institute does this by empowering others with knowledge, skills, and resources, as well as by directly engaging in conflict management efforts around the globe.

#### ENDNOTES

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Stewart Patrick, "U.S. Policy Toward Fragile States: An Integrated Approach to Security and Development," Chapter 12 in *The White House and the World: A Global Development Agenda for the Next US President*, ed. Nancy Birdsall (Center for Global Development, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> "National Security Presidential Directive 44: Management of Interagency Efforts Concerning Reconstruction and Stabilization," 7 December 2005, online at www.fas.org/irp/offdocs/nspd/index.html (accessed August 4, 2009); USAID (United States Agency for International Development), "Fragile States Strategy," January 2005, online at www.usaid.gov/policy/2005\_fragile\_states\_strategy.pdf.

Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Service Delivery in Fragile Situations: Key Concepts, Findings, and Lessons," 2008; Derick Brinkerhoff, "From Humanitarian and Post-Conflict Assistance to Health System Strengthening in Fragile States: Clarifying the Transition and the Roles of NGOs," United States Agency for International Development (USAID), 1 November 2008; William Newbrander, "Rebuilding Health Systems and Providing Health Services in Fragile States." Management Sciences for Health Occasional Paper 2007. no. 7: Ronald Waldman. "Health Programming for Rebuilding States: A Briefing Paper," Arlington, VA: Basic Support for Institutionalizing Child Survival (BASICS) for the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), 2007; Hugh Waters, Brinnon Garrett, and Gilbert Burnham, "Rehabilitating Health Systems in Post-Conflict Situations," United Nations University, World Institute for Development Economics Research, Research Paper No. 2007/06; Megan Shepherd-Banigan and Urban Grudeborn, "Post Conflict Transition Assessment, Initial Visit, Southern Sudan," Basic Support for Institutionalizing Child Survival (BASICS), 2007; Seth Jones, Lee Hilborne, C. Ross Anthony, Lois Davis, Federico Girosi, Cheryl Benard, Rachel Swanger, Anita Garten, and Anga Timilsina, "Securing Health: Lessons from Nation-Building Missions," Arlington, VA: The Rand Corporation, 2006; Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Service Delivery in Fragile States: Key Concepts, Findings, and Lessons," 2008; Tony Vaux and Emma Visman, "Service Delivery in Countries Emerging From Conflict," Centre for International Cooperation and Security (CICS), January 2005: Laurie Zivetz, "Health Service Delivery in Early Recovery Fragile States: Lessons from Afghanistan, Cambodia, Mozambique and Timor Leste," Arlington, VA: Basic Support for Institutionalizing Child Survival (BASICS) for the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), May 2006; Enrico Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States"

(presented at High-Level Forum on the Health Millennium Development Goals, Paris, France, 14-15 November 2005): Ölga Bornemisza and Egbert Sandorp, "Health Policy Formulation in Complex Political Emergencies and Post-Conflict Countries: A Literature Review London: London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, 2002; and Enrico Pavignani and Alesandro Colombo, "Providing Health Services in Countries Disrupted by Civil Wars: A Comparative Analysis of Mozambique and Angola, 1975-2000," *World Health Organization*, February 2001. <sup>10</sup> National Intelligence Council, "SARS: Down But Still a Threat," 2003; National Intelligence Council, "Strategic

Implications of Global Health." 2008: National Intelligence Council. "The Global Infectious Disease Threat and its Implications for the United States," 2000; National Intelligence Council, "The Next Wave of HIV/AIDS: Nigeria, Ethiopia, Russia, India and China," 2002; Harley Feldbaum, "U.S. Global Health and National Security Policy," Washington, D.C.: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 20 April 2009; and David Fidler, "Caught Between Paradise and Power: Public Health, Pathogenic Threats, and the Axis of Illness," McGeorge Law Review 35, no. 45 (2004): 45-104.

<sup>v</sup> Institute of Medicine, "The U.S. Commitment to Global Health: Recommendations for the Public and Private Sectors," 20 May 2009; and Laurie Garrett, "The Future of Foreign Assistance Amid Global Economic and Financial Crisis: Advancing Global Health in the U.S. Development Agenda," Council for Foreign Relations, January 2009. <sup>vi</sup> Institute of Medicine, "The U.S. Commitment to Global Health," 7-3.

<sup>vii</sup> Department of Defense, "Department of Defense Directive 3000.05," November 28, 2005.

<sup>viii</sup> Hugo Slim, *Killing Civilians: Method, Madness, and Morality in War* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2008); World Health Organization (WHO), "World Health Report on Violence and Health: Summary," Geneva: World Health Organization, 2002: 23; Hazem Ghobarah, Paul Huth, and Bruce Russett, "Civil Wars Kill and Maim People - Long After the Shooting Stops," American Political Science Review 97, no. 2 (2003): 189; and Human Security Project, "Human Security Report 2005: War and Peace in the 21st Century," 2006: 75.

There are exceptions, of course, including Bosnia, Kosovo, Rwanda, and Iraq. A household survey conducted among residents in Iraq during 2006 showed that the majority of excess deaths occurring after the 2003 invasion were violent and due to gunfire; Gilbert Burnham, Riyadh Lafta, Shannon Doocy, and Les Roberts, "Mortality After the 2003 Invasion of Iraq: A Cross-Sectional Cluster Sample Survey," *The Lancet* 368, no. 9545 (2006): 1421-1428.

\* Physicians for Human Rights. "Endless Brutality: War Crimes in Chechnya," 2001; Physicians for Human Rights, "Perilous Medicine: The Legacy of Oppression and Conflict on Health in Kosovo," June 2009; and Julie Cliff and Abdul Noormahomed, "Health as a Target: South Africa's Destabilization of Mozambigue," Social Science and Medicine 27, (1988): 717-722.

National Transitional Government of Liberia, "Joint Needs Assessment Report," February 2004.

x<sup>ii</sup> NationMaster.com. "Health Statistics, Hospital beds per 1,000 people, Iraq (historical data)," online at www.nationmaster.com/time.php?stat=hea\_hos\_bed\_per\_1000\_peo-beds-per-1-000-people&country=iz-iraq (accessed March 5, 2009); and International Committee of the Red Cross, "Iraq: No let-up in the humanitarian crisis." 15 March 2008, online at www.icrc.org/Web/Eng/siteeng0.nsf/html/iraq-report-170308 (accessed November 5, 2008), 8.

Richard Garfield, "The Epidemiology of War," in War and Public Health, ed. Barry Levy and Victor Sidel (Washington, DC: American Public Health Assoc., 2008).

\*\* Francesco Checchi and Les Roberts, "Documenting Mortality in Crises: What Keeps Us from Doing Better." PLos Medicine 5, no. 7 (2008): 12.

Checchi et al, "Documenting Mortality in Crisis."; Debarati Sapir and Vincente Gomez, "Angola: The Human Impact of War" (Brussels: Universite Catholique de Louvain, 2006); and Francesco Checchi and Les Roberts, "Interpreting and Using Mortality Data in Humanitarian Emergencies: A Primer for Non-Epidemiologists," Humanitarian Practice Network,

September 2005. \*\*\* Bethany Lacina and Nils Gleditsch, "Monitoring Trends in Global Combat: A New Dataset of Battle Deaths", *European* Journal of Population 21, no. 2-3 (2005): 145-66.

xvii Les Roberts, "Mortality in Eastern DRC: Results from Five Mortality Surveys" (New York: International Rescue Committee, 2000); Les Roberts, Charles Hale, Fethi Belyakdoumi, Laura Cobey, Roselindah Ondeko, Michael Despines, and John Keys, "Mortality in Eastern Democratic Republic of Congo: Results from 11 Mortality Surveys" (New York: International Rescue Committee, 2001); Les Roberts, Pascal Ngoy, Colleen Mone, Charles Lubula, Luc Mwezse, Mariana Zantop, and Michael Despines, "Mortality in the Democratic Republic of Congo: Results from a Nationwide Survey" (New York: International Rescue Committee", 2003); Benjamin Coghlan, Richard Brennan, Pascal Ngoy, et al., "Mortality in the Democratic Republic of Congo: A Nationwide Survey," The Lancet 367, no. 95047 (2006): 44 - 51; and Benjamin Coghlan, Pacal Ngoy, Flavien Mulamba, et al., "Mortality in the Democratic Republic of Congo: An Ongoing Crises," The International Rescue Committee, January 2008.

Sapir et al., "Angola: The Human Impact of War."

<sup>xix</sup> Robert Black, Saul Morris, and Jennifer Bryce, "Where and Why are 10 Million Children Dying Every Year?" *The Lancet* 361, no. 9376 (2003): 2226-34; and Garfield, "The Epidemiology of War."

\* Government of Sierra Leone, "Progress Report on the Implementation of the Programme of Action for the Least Developed Countries for the Decade 2001-2010," January 2006, online at www.un.org/special-

rep/ohrlls/ldc/MTR/Sierra%20Leone.pdf (accessed July 24, 2009); and Waters et al., "Rehabilitating Health Systems in Post-Conflict Situations.'

xii United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "Interagency Health Evaluation Report: Liberia," September 2005.

xii Michael Toole, "Displaced Persons and War," in War and Public Health, ed. Barry Levy and Victor Sidel (Washington, DC: American Public Health Assoc., 2008).

xxiii Liberia Institute of Statistics and Geo Information Services (LISGIS) et al., "Liberia Demographic and Health Survey 2007," June 2008. xxiv Government of Sierra Leone, "Progress Report."

xxv Linda Bartlett, Sara Whitehead, Chadd Crouse, Sonya Bowens, et al., "Maternal Mortality in Afghanistan: Magnitude, Causes, Risk Factors and Preventability," Afghanistan, Ministry of Public Health, 6 November 2002.

xxvi Physicians for Human Rights, "Excluded People, Eroded Communities: Realizing the Right to Health in Chiapas, Mexico," 2006.

Sapir et al. "Angola: The Human Impact of War."

xxviii Bernadette O'Hare and David P. Southall, "First Do No Harm: The Impact of Recent Armed Conflict on Maternal and Child Health in Sub-Saharan Africa." Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine 100, no. 12: 564-570.

Hanan F. Abdul Rahim, Laura Wick, Samia Halileh, et al., "Maternal and Child Health in the Occupied Palestinian Territory." The Lancet 373, no. 9667 (2009): 837-849.

xxx Patrick Vinck, Phuong Pham, Eric Stover, and Harvey Weinstein, "Exposure to War Crimes and Implications for Peace Building in Northern Uganda," JAMA 298, no. 5 (2007): 543-554; Bayard Roberts, Kaducu Felix Ocaka, John Browne, Thomas Oyok, and Egbert Sondorp, "Factors Associated with Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder and Depression Amongst Internally Displaced Persons in Northern Uganda." BMC Psychiatry 8, (2008): 38; Miriam Sabin, Barbara Lopes Cardozo, Larry Nackerud, Reinhard Kaiser, and Luis Varese, "Factors Associated with Poor Mental Health Among Guatemalan Refugees Living in Mexico 20 Years After Civil Conflict," JAMA 290, no. 5 (2003): 635-642; Barbara Lopes Cardozo, Leisel Talley, Anne Burton, Carol Crawford, "Karenni Refugees Living in Thai-Burmese Border Camps: Traumatic Experiences, Mental Health Outcomes, and Social Functioning," Social Science and Medicine 58, no. 12 (2004): 2637-2644; Richard Mollica, Narcisa Sarajlic, Miriam Chernoff, et al., "Longitudinal Study of Psychiatric Symptoms, Disability, Mortality, and Emigration Among Bosnian Refugees," JAMA 286, (2001): 546-554: Grant Marshall, Terry Schell, Marc Elliott, Megan Berthold, and Chi-Ah Chun, "Mental Health of Cambodian Refugees Two Decades After Resettlement in the United States," JAMA 294, (2005): 571-579; Barbara Lopes Cardozo, Olega Bilukha, Carol Gotway Crawford, et al., "Mental Health, Social Functioning, and Disability in Postwar Afghanistan," JAMA 292, no. 5 (2004): 575-584; Willem Scholte, Miranda Olff, Peter Ventevogel, Giel-Jan de Vries, Eveline Jansveld, Barbara Lopes Cardozo, Carol Gotway Crawford, "Mental Health Symptoms Following War and Repression in Eastern Afghanistan," JAMA 292, no. 5 (2004): 585-593; and Bayard Roberts, Eliaba Damundu, Olivia Lomoro, and Egbert Sondorp, "Post-Conflict Mental Health Needs: A Cross-Sectional Survey of Trauma, Depression and Associated Factors in Juba, Southern Sudan." BMC Psychiatry 9,

(2009): 7. <sup>xxxi</sup> Kaz De Jong, Saskia van der Kam, Nathan Ford, Sally Hargreaves, Richard van Oosten, Debbie Cunningham, Gerry Boots, Elodie Andrault, Rolf Kleber, "The Trauma of Ongoing Conflict and Displacement in Chechnya: Quantitative Assessment of Living Conditions, and Psychosocial and General Health Status Among War Displaced in Chechnya and Ingushetia," Conflict and Health 1, no. 4 (2007).

Bayard Roberts, Kaducu Ocaka, John Browne, Thomas Oyok, and Egbert Sondorp, "Factors Associated with the Health Status of Internally Displaced Persons in Northern Uganda," Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 21 November 2008.

Andrea Babic-Banaszak, Luka Kovacic, Lana Kovacevic, Gorka Vuletic, Aida Mujkic, and Zdravko Ebling, "Impact of War on Health Related Quality of Life in Croatia: Population Study," Croatian Medical Journal 43, no. 4 (2002): 396-402. xxxiv United Nations, "Gaza-Strip Inter-Agency Humanitarian Fact Sheet," March 2008, online at

http://domino.un.org/pdfs/GSHFSMar08.pdf (accessed March 19, 2009).

Kenneth Miller, Patricia Omidian, Andrew Rasmussen, Aziz Yaqubi, and Haqmal Daudzai, "Daily Stressors, War Experiences, and Mental Health in Afghanistan," Transcultural Psychiatry 45, (December 2008): 611-638. Shepherd-Banigan et al., "Post Conflict Transition Assessment."

xxxvii "Liberia: Interim Poverty Reduction Strategy," International Monetary Fund, February 12, 2007, online at www.imf.org/external/np/jsa/joint.asp.

Governance in Liberia: Nimba Study Report," 2009.

xix Ghobarah et al., "Civil Wars Kill and Maim People."

x<sup>1</sup> Zaryab Iqbal, "Health and Human Security: The Public Health Impact of Violent Conflict," International Studies Quarterly 50, (2006): 631-49.

x<sup>#</sup> David Davis and Joel Kuritsky, "Violent Conflict and Its Impact on Health Indicators in Sub- Saharan Africa, 1980 to 1997." Paper presented at the annual meeting of the International Studies Association, New Orleans, LA, March 2002. x<sup>#</sup> Héctor Sánchez-Pérez et al., "Malnutrition Åmong Children Younger Than 5 Years-Old in Conflict Zones of Chiapas,

Mexico," American Journal of Public Health, 97 (2), February 2007, 229-232; Paula Brentlinger, Héctor Javier Sánchez-Pérez, Marcos Arana Cedeño, Guadalupe Vargas Morales, Miguel Hernán, Mark Micek, and Douglas Ford, "Pregnancy Outcomes, Site of Delivery, and Community Schisms in Regions Affected by the Armed Conflict in Chiapas, Mexico: A Community-Based Survey," Social Science and Medicine 61, (2005):1001-1014; Paul Spiegel and Peter Salama, "Kosovar Albanian Health Survey Report," International Emergencies and Refugee Health Branch, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 1999.

World Health Organization (WHO), "Everybody's Business: Strengthening Health Systems to Improve Outcomes: WHO's Framework for Action," 2007; Newbrander, "Rebuilding Health Systems."

Enrico Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States," 2005, in WHO and World Bank, High-Level Forum on the Health Millennium Development Goals, Selected Papers, 2003-05.

Peter Salama, Paul Spiegal, Leisel Talley, and Ronald Waldman, "Lessons Learned From Complex Emergencies Over the Past Decade," The Lancet 365, (2004):1801-1813; Paul Spiegel, Mani Sheik, Carol Gotway Crawford, and Peter Salama, "Health Programmes and Policies Associated with Decreased Mortality in Displaced People in Post-Emergency Phase Camps: A Retrospective Study. *The Lancet* 360, (2002): 1927-1934. \*\* Anne Canavan, Petra Vergeer and Olga Bornemiszma, "Post-Conflict Health Sectors: The Myth and Reality of

Transitional Funding Gaps," Health and Fragile States Network, June 24, 2008.

\*\*\* Sapir et al., "Angola: The Human Impact of War."

x<sup>wiii</sup> This figure is derived from figures available through the UN Office on Coordination of Humanitarian Assistance.

xiix Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States"; Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development - Development Cooperation Directorate (OECD-DAC), "Ensuring Fragile States Are Not Left Behind, A Fact Sheet, December 2007.

Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development - Development Cooperation Directorate (OECD-DAC), "Principles of Good International Engagements in Fragile States," drafted at Senior Level Forum on Development Effectiveness in Fragile States, January 2005; and Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States"; and Waldman, "Health Programming for Rebuilding States."

<sup>II</sup> Health and Fragile States Network, "Health Systems Strengthening in Fragile Contexts: A Report on Good Practices and New Approaches," June 2009.

<sup>III</sup> World Bank, "World Development Report 2004: Making Services Work for Poor People," (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank and Oxford University Press, 2003).

Health and Fragile States Network, "Health Systems Strengthening in Fragile Contexts."

Steven Commins, "Service Delivery in LICUS Contexts: Balancing Short-Term Provision with Longer-Term Institutional Goals," a Discussion Note in the World Development Report 2004. March 2005; and Steven Commins, "Community

Participation in Service Delivery and Accountability," *Governance and Social Development Resources Centre*, 2007. <sup>1/2</sup> Brinkerhoff, "From Humanitarian and Post-Conflict Assistance"; Petra Vergeer, Anne Canavan, and Ines Rothmann, "A Rethink of Aid Mechanisms in Health Sector in Early Recovery," Development Policy and Practice, January 28, 2009; Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States": Laurie Zivetz, "Health Service Delivery in Early Recovery Fragile States"; WHO, "Everybody's Business." <sup>M</sup> Brinkerhoff, "From Humanitarian and Post-Conflict Assistance"; OECD, "Service Delivery in Fragile Situations";

Newbrander, "Rebuilding Health Systems"; Waldman, "Health Programming for Rebuilding States"; Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States"; Bornemisza et al., "Health Policy Formulation in Complex Political Emergencies"; and "Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness, March 2, 2005, online at

www.oecd.org/dac/effectiveness/parisdeclaration/members (accessed August 4, 2009); "Accra Agenda for Action," Third High Level Forum on Aid Effectiveness, September 2008, online at

www.oecd.org/dac/effectiveness/parisdeclaration/members (accessed August 4, 2009); and OECD-DAC, "Principles for Good International Engagement.'

Oxford Policy Management and IDL Group, "Evaluation of the Implementation of the Paris Declaration: The Application of the Paris Declaration in Fragile and Conflict Affected States," 2008; Vergeer et al., "A Rethink of Aid Mechanisms"; and Nicholas Leader and Peter Colenso, "Aid Instruments in Fragile States: Poverty Reduction in Difficult Environments," Department for International Development, Working Paper 5, January 2005.

Development, Working Paper No. 41, Febuary 2008.

Personal communication.
<sup>k</sup> Shepherd-Banigan et al., "Post Conflict Transition Assessment."

Mi Antonio Donini, "Afghanistan: Humanitarianism Under Threat," Feinstein International Center, March 18, 2009; Mark Duffield, Global Governance and the New Wars: The Merging of Development and Security (New York, N.Y.: Palgrave Macmillan, 2009); and David Rieff, A Bed for the Night: Humanitarianism in Crisis (New York, N.Y.: Simon & Schuster, 2002).

OECD, "Service Delivery in Fragile States; and Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States."

kiii Vergeer et al., "A Rethink of Aid Mechanisms."

kiv Physicians for Human Rights. "Excluded People."

<sup>kv</sup> Jones et al., "Securing Health; Shepherd-Banigan et al., "Post Conflict Transition Assessment"; Pavignani et al.,

"Providing Health Services in Countries."

kvi Shepherd-Banigan et al., "Post Conflict Transition Assessment."

<sup>kvii</sup> Columbia International Affairs Online (CIAO), "From Emergency to Recovery: Rescuing Northern Uganda's Transition," Oxfam Briefing Paper 118, September 2008.

<sup>laviii</sup> Ronald Waldman, Leslie Strong, and Abdul Wahil, "Afghanistan's Health System Since 2001: Condition Improved, Prognosis Cautiously Optimistic," *Afghanistan Research and Evaluation Unit*, 2006.

Paper, January 23, 2009.

<sup>kxx</sup> Benjamin Loevinsohn and Ghulam Sayed, "Lessons Learned from the Health Sector in Afghanistan," JAMA 300; (2008): 724-726.

Patrick, "U.S. Policy Toward Fragile States."

<sup>bxii</sup> Institute of Medicine, "The U.S. Commitment to Global Health"; and Garrett, "The Future of Foreign Assistance"; and Michael Thieren, "Health and Foreign Policy Question: The Case of Humanitarian Action," Bulletin of the World Health Organization 85, no. 3 (2007).

Institute of Medicine, "The U.S. Commitment to Global Health," Recommendation 7-1.

<sup>boxiv</sup> Ruth Levine, "Healthy Foreign Policy: Bringing Coherence to the Global Health Agenda," Center for Global

Development, August 2008; and Pavignani," Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States."

Carlos Pascual, "Toolbox: Investing in Peace," The American Interest, January 1, 2009.

bxvi USAID, "Fragile States Strategy."

kovii Ronald Waldman, "Health in Fragile States: Country Case Study: Democratic Republic of the Congo," Basic Support for Institutionalizing Child Survival (BASICS) for the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), June 2006. <sup>bxviii</sup> Laurie Garrett, "HIV and National Security: Where Are the Links?" *Council on Foreign Relations*, July 18, 2005;

Feldbaum, "U.S. Global Health and National Security Policy."

<sup>boxix</sup> Jordan Kassalow, "Why Health is Important to Foreign Policy," *Council on Foreign Relations* and *Millbank Memorial Fund*, May 2001.

<sup>bxxx</sup> OECD, "Service Delivery in Fragile Situations."

<sup>kood</sup> Klaus Rohland and Sarah Cliffe, "The East Timor Reconstruction Program: Successes, Problems and Tradeoffs," World Bank, Paper No. 2, November 2002.

<sup>boxii</sup> Waldman, "Health Programming for Rebuilding States"; Jack Eldon, Catriona Waddington, and Yasmin Hadi, "Health System Reconstruction: Can it Contribute to State-Building?" *Health and Fragile States Network*, October 2008.

<sup>booil</sup> Physicians for Human Rights, "Perilous Medicine"; and Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD), "Concepts and Dilemmas of State Building in Fragile Situations: From Fragility to Resilience," March 4, 2008.

boxiv Eldon et al., "Health System Reconstruction"; and Pavignani et al., "Providing Health Services in Countries Disrupted by Civil Wars."

<sup>bców</sup> World Health Organization (WHO), "Health as a Bridge for Peace - HUMANITARIAN CEASE-FIRES PROJECT (HCFP)," online at www.who.int/hac/techguidance/hbp/cease\_fires/en/index.html (accessed August 4, 2009); and Neil Ayra and Joanna Santa Barbara, *Peace Through Health: How Health Professionals Can Work For a Less Violent World* (Sterling, VA: Kumarian Press, 2008).

<sup>bixxvi</sup> Pavignani et al., "Providing Health Services in Countries Disrupted by Civil Wars."

<sup>kaxvii</sup> Physicians for Human Rights, "Perilous Medicine"; and OECD, "Concepts and Dilemmas of State Building in Fragile Situations."

wxxviii Waldman, "Health in Fragile States."

Andrew Wilder, presentation at U.S. Institute for Peace, August 6, 2009.

<sup>xc</sup> Reuben Brigety II, Written Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee on the Military's Role in Development Assistance, July 29, 2008.

<sup>xci</sup> Headquarters Department of the Army, "Counterinsurgency, Field Manual 3-24," 2008.

<sup>xcii</sup> Stuart Gordon, "The Changing Role of the Military in Assistance," in *Resetting the Rules of Engagement: Trends in Military-Humanitarian Relations*, ed. V. Wheeler and A. Harmer, March 2006.

xciii Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States."

xciv Personal communication.

<sup>xcv</sup> "Challenges and Implications for the Future Joint Force," *Joint Operating Environment, United States Joint Forces Command, Center for Futures (J59)*, November 2008.

<sup>xcvi</sup> Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), "Integrating 21<sup>st</sup> Century Development and Security Assistance: Report of the Task Force on Nontraditional Security Assistance," January 2008.

<sup>xcvii</sup> Issues of policy and practice in support for health in Iraq are both complex and problematic and beyond the scope of this report. See Frederick Burkle and Eric Noji, "Health and Politics in the 2003 War with Iraq: Lessons Learned," *Lancet* 364; (2004): 1371-1375; Frederick Burkle, Bradley Woodruff, and Eric Noji, "Lessons and Controversies: Planning and Executing Immediate Relief in the Aftermath of the War in Iraq," *Third World Quarterly* 26; (2005): 797-814; Jones et al., "Securing Health"; Medact, "Rehabilitation Under Fire: Health Care in Iraq 2003-2007," 2008; and Eugene Bonventre, Kathleen Hicks, and Stacy Okutani, "U.S. National Security and Global Health," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, April 20, 2009.

KCVIII Bonventre et al., "U.S. National Security and Global Health."

xdx U.S. Joint Forces Command (USJFCOM), "Emerging Challenges in Medical Stability Operations, White Paper," October 4, 2007.

<sup>c</sup> Reuben Brigety II, "Humanity as a Weapon of War," Center for American Progress, June 2008.

<sup>ci</sup> Gordon, "The Changing Role of the Military in Assistance Strategies."

<sup>cil</sup> Nancy Lindborg, President, Mercy Corps, Testimony before Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on State, Foreign Operations and Related Programs, U.S. House of Representatives, March 5, 2009.

<sup>ciii</sup> CSIS, "Integrating 21<sup>st</sup> Century Development and Security Assistance."

<sup>civ</sup> Bonventre et al., "U.S. National Security and Global Health."

<sup>cv</sup> Jay Baker, "Medical Diplomacy in Full Spectrum Operations," *Military Review*, September 1, 2007.

<sup>cvi</sup> Ibid.

<sup>cvii</sup> Brigety, Written Testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee.

<sup>cviii</sup> For an overview of Department of Defense programs see Bonventre et al., "U.S. National Security and Global Health."

<sup>cx</sup> Asia Society, "Back from the Brink: A Strategy for Stabilizing Afghanistan-Pakistan," April 2009; Anne Peterson,

Presentation at conference Building Health Security in Contemporary Afghanistan, May 14, 2009.

cxi Personal communication.

<sup>cxii</sup> Peterson, Presentation at conference Building Health Security in Contemporary Afghanistan.

cxiii Donald Thompson, "The Role of Medical Diplomacy in Stabilizing Afghanistan," Defense Horizons, no. 63 (May 2008).

<sup>cxiv</sup> Memorandum from Office of the Ministry of Health to Commanders, PRT and ISAF, August 7, 2004, in DFID Health Resource Center, Support to the Health Sector in Helmand Province, Afghanistan, December 30, 2008; See also Nancy Lindborg, President, Mercy Corps, Testimony before Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on State, Foreign Operations and Related Programs, U.S. House of Representatives, March 5, 2009.

xw Robert Zoellick, "Securing Development," Speech at the United States Institute of Peace, January 8, 2009.

<sup>cxvi</sup> Jones et al. "Securing Health."

<sup>cvvii</sup> David Roberts, "Post-Conflict Statebuilding and State Legitimacy: From Negative to Positive Peace?" *Development* and Change 39, no. 4 (2008): 536-553.

<sup>cxviii</sup> Zoellick, "Securing Development."

<sup>cxix</sup> OECD, "Concepts and Dilemmas of State Building in Fragile Situations."

 $^{cxx}$  There are ongoing studies of these questions by the Feinstein Center at Tufts.

<sup>covir</sup> University of Michigan School of Public Health and Liberia Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, "Health and Governance in Liberia."

<sup>cxxv</sup> Lynn Freedman, "Achieving the MDGs: Health Systems as Core Social Institutions," *Development* 48, (2005): 1-10.

<sup>czvvii</sup> United Nations Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, "General Comment 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health," August 11, 2000; and Paul Hunt and Gunilla Backman, "Health Systems and the Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health," *Health and Human Rights* 10, no. 1(2008): 1-12.

<sup>cotx</sup> Physicians for Human Rights, "Health Workforce Planning and the Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health," March 2008.

<sup>cvax</sup> Alicia Yamin, "Will We Take Suffering Seriously? Reflections on What Applying a Human Rights Framework to Health Care and Why We Should Care," *Health and Human Rights* 10, no. 1 (2008).

<sup>cxxxi</sup> Ibid.

<sup>coodi</sup> University of Michigan School of Public Health and Liberia Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, "Health and Governance in Liberia."

CXXXIII OECD-DAC, "Principles for Good International Engagement in Fragile States and Situations."

cxxxiv OECD, "Concepts and Dilemmas of State Building in Fragile Situations."

cxxxv Ibid.

<sup>coovi</sup> Helen Potts, "Participation and the Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health," *University of Essex, Human Rights Centre*, December 1, 2008.

<sup>CXXXVII</sup> Commins, "Community Participation in Service Delivery and Accountability."

cxxxviii "Action Plan to Implement the Paris Declaration and the Accra Agenda for Action," online at

www.oecd.org/document/6/0,3343,en\_2649\_3236398\_18638150\_1\_1\_1\_1,00.html (accessed August 4, 2009).

<sup>cooxix</sup> Potts, "Accountability and the Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health."

<sup>crd</sup> Amartya Sen, *Development as Freedom* (New York: Anchore Books, 2000), pg. 11. <sup>crdi</sup> Pavignani. "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States."

cxiii Brinkerhoff, "From Humanitarian and Post-Conflict Assistance."

<sup>cell</sup> Rebecca Katz and Daniel Singer, "Health and Security in Foreign Policy," *Bulletin of the World Health Organization* 85, no. 3 (2008): 233-234.

<sup>cxliv</sup> Institute of Medicine, "The U.S. Commitment to Global Health," Recommendation 7-1.

«Accra Agenda for Action."

<sup>ctivil</sup> Jonathan Goodland and Philippa Atkinson, "Conflict and Aid: Enhancing the Peacebuilding Impact of International Engagement," *International Alert*, July 2001.

<sup>cx/di</sup> Newbrander, "Rebuilding Health Systems"; OECD, "Concepts and Dilemmas of State Building in Fragile Situations." <sup>cx/di</sup> Vergeer et al., "A Rethink of Aid Mechanisms in Health Sector in Early Recovery"; Leader et al., "Aid Instruments in Fragile States"; and OECD, "Service Delivery in Fragile Situations."

<sup>cxlix</sup> Personal communication

<sup>d</sup> Shepherd-Banigan et al., "Post Conflict Transition Assessment."

cili Commins, "Community Participation in Service Delivery and Accountability."

cliv Bonventre et al., "U.S. National Security and Global Health."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>coxi</sup> Jones et al. "Securing Health." <sup>coxii</sup> University of Michigan School of Public Health and Liberia Ministry of Health and Social Welfare, "Health and Governance in Liberia"; and Eldon et al., "Health System Reconstruction."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>Exxiii</sup> Zivetz, "Health Service Delivery in Early Recovery Fragile States."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>cli</sup> Pavignani, "Health Service Delivery in Post-Conflict States."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>cli</sup> T. Vaux and E. Visman, "Service Delivery in Countries Emerging From Conflict."